

# Indian State Counterinsurgency Policies: Brief Historical Summaries

Jacob N. Shapiro,<sup>1</sup> Oliver Vanden Eynde<sup>2</sup>, Katherine Ingram,<sup>3</sup> Emefa Addo Agawu<sup>4</sup>

November 5, 2017

The authors are grateful for funding from the International Growth Centre and the Office of Naval Research award #N00014-14-1-0843. Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this material are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Office of Naval Research or any sponsor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Professor of Politics and International Affairs, Princeton University. Director, Empirical Studies of Conflict Project.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Associate Professor, Paris School of Economics. Research Fellow, CNRS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Graduate Student, Princeton University.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Program Associate, New America Foundation.

#### 1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report summarizes major policy changes since 1990 in India's efforts to combat its communist insurgency.

The Naxal insurgency in India originated in a 1967 uprising in West Bengal by the Communist Party of India (Marxist). Most of the modern Maoist groups evolved from splinter groups of CPI-Marxist. Two of those splinter groups united in 2004 to form CPI-Maoist, the primary force in today's conflict. CPI-Maoist and all other Naxal groups are designated as terrorist organizations. The conflict is concentrated the Eastern part of the country, particularly an area known as the Red Corridor. As of 2017, 104 districts in 13 states are affected by Naxal violence, down from a 2009 high of 195 districts in 16 states.

Under India's Constitution, maintenance of public order is the responsibility of States.<sup>7</sup> The affected States have approached the insurgency with a mixture of policies including negotiation, development programs, and security programs. The Center government has also instituted programs to assist affected states, primarily through funding State programs.<sup>8</sup>

The following table summarizes how different states have adopted different strategies at different points in time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Naxalites: Past and Present," *Target GD/PI*, April 16, 2014, http://targetgdpi.com/2014/04/naxalites-past-and-present.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Conflict Map, *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed August 28, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/database/conflictmap.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The Constitution of India, Seventh Schedule (Article 246), List II: 1, http://lawmin.nic.in/olwing/coi/coi-english/coi-4March2016.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Two major initiatives are the Integrated Action Plan, which funds economic development programs in affected States, and the Security-Related Expenditure program, which subsidizes security improvements in affected states.

Table 1. Summary of state counterinsurgency policy changes.

State	Surrender/ Demobilizati on Program	State-Level Elite Forces	Offer of Peace Talks	State-Level Peace Talks	State-Level Economic Initiatives
Andhra Pradesh	<u>1997</u>	<u>1989</u>		2004	<u>1969</u> <sup>9</sup>
Bihar	<u>2001, 2009</u>	1988-89, 2009	None	None	2006 <sup>10</sup>
Chhattisgarh	<u>2004</u>	<u>2005</u> , <u>2011</u>	<u>2009</u> , <u>2016</u>	None	201211
Jharkhand	<u>2001</u>	2000, 2005/2009	<u>2010</u>	None	201212
Karnataka	<u>2014</u>	<u>2006</u>	<u>2013</u>	None	None
Maharashtra	<u>2005</u>	None	None	None	2003 <sup>13</sup>
Orissa (Odisha)	<u>2006, 2012</u>	<u>2008</u>	None	None <sup>14</sup>	None
West Bengal	<u>2010</u>	<u>2010</u>		<u>2011</u>	None

The remainder of this report describes these policy changes in detail on a state-by-state basis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Scheme to redistribute land, intended to benefit tribal peoples

Aapki Sarkar Aapke Dwar – builds schools, roads, health centers, etc.
 Food Security Act – eligible families receive rice, flour, and other goods at subsidized prices
 Saranda Action Plan – distributes land as well as household goods such as solar lamps and bicycles

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The Gaonbandi scheme financially rewards villages that ban the entry of Naxals

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> No Orissa State government has made a serious effort at negotiating with Naxals. National Institute of Advanced Studies. Maoist Conflict in Odisha. NIAS Backgrounder. 2016. Accessed July, 11 2017, p. 28. http://eprints.nias.res.in/1024/1/B10-2016-Anshuman-Behera.pdf

# 2 CONTENTS

1 EX	XECUTIVE SUMMARY	2
3 NA	ATIONAL EVENTS AND POLICY CHANGES	6
4 NA	ATIONAL MAOIST EVENTS	14
5 NA	ATIONAL COMMUNICATION EVENTS	14
	NDHRA PRADESH	
6.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	
6.2	STATE HISTORY	
6.3	STATE EVENTS	
6.4	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	
7 BI	IHAR	27
7.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	
7.2	STATE HISTORY	27
7.3	STATE EVENTS	29
7.4	MAOIST EVENTS	33
7.5	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	34
8 CF	HHATTISGARH	36
8.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	36
8.2	STATE HISTORY	36
8.3	STATE EVENTS	38
8.4	MAOIST EVENTS	43
8.5	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	44
9 JH	HARKHAND	48
9.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	48
9.2	STATE HISTORY	49
9.3	STATE EVENTS	50
9.4	MAOIST EVENTS	55
9.5	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	57
10	KARNATAKA	59
10.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	59
10.2	STATE HISTORY	60
10.3	STATE EVENTS	60
10.4	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	61
11	MAHARASHTRA	63
11.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	63
11.2	STATE HISTORY	63

11.3	STITLE EVENIS	
11.4	MAOIST EVENTS	68
11.5	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	68
12	ORISSA (ODISHA)	69
12.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	69
12.2	STATE HISTORY	69
12.3	STATE EVENTS	70
12.4	MAOIST EVENTS	72
12.5	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	73
13	WEST BENGAL	75
13.1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	75
13.2	STATE HISTORY	75
13.3	STATE EVENTS	77
13.4	MAOIST EVENTS	80
13.5	COMMUNICATION EVENTS	81
14	COMPARISON AND ANALYSIS	83

# Panchayats (Extension to Scheduled Areas) Act, 1996

- Date: 24 December 1996

- Key actor(s): Central Government, state government, tribal population

- Type of event: Constitutional Amendment

- Likely effect on the conflict: Intensification due to non-compliance

The Panchayats (Extension to Scheduled Areas) Act, 1996<sup>15</sup> or PESA was enacted on 24 December 1996 to cover the "Scheduled areas", which are not covered in the Panchayati Raj Act of the Indian Constitution (73rd amendment)<sup>16</sup>. The act provides for extending the provisions of Indian Constitution's Part IX<sup>17</sup> relating to the Panchayats in the Scheduled Areas.

Simply put, PESA strengthens local self-governance through the Gram Sabha or village councils in the resource-rich Schedule V areas of the country. Most of the LWE-affected districts in the country fall under Schedule V of the Constitution and therefore, the relevance of this act is magnified.

The historical system of village level governance in tribal areas in undivided Bihar, called Manki Munda system was practiced in the present day Jharkhand also. This was an effective system wherein elections were held fairly regularly to the Gram Sabha and the traditional system of Gram Sabha presiding over important decisions related to the village development. The four major tribal groups in Jharkhand, Santhal, Oran, Ho and Munda too had their traditional systems of local self-governance soundly in place. However, successive governments in Jharkhand not only diluted these systems significantly but also failed to comply with PESA completely leading to mass exploitation of tribals and their resources.<sup>18</sup>

The problem of Naxalism has intensified in Jharkhand and other states because of the systemic neglect of PESA. Issues of access to lands and forests, fair wages, unfair and exploitative practices in the agriculture sector, neglect of other peasants, awareness of basic rights, as guaranteed by the Constitution are some of the major concerns of the local people. Over the years, the Naxalites have used these issues to garner support of their struggle by mobilising the weaker sections of the society in Jharkhand, including tribals. As a consequence of increasing

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The Provisions of the Panchayats (Extension to the Scheduled Areas) Act of 1996, Parliament of the Republic of India No. 40 of 1996 (1996), <a href="http://tribal.nic.in/actRules/PESA.pdf">http://tribal.nic.in/actRules/PESA.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The Constitution (Seventy-Third Amendment) Act of 1992, Parliament of the Republic of India (1992), http://indiacode.nic.in/coiweb/amend/amend73.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Constitution of India, Part IX, Republic of India, <a href="http://lawmin.nic.in/olwing/coi/coi-english/Const.Pock%202Pg.Rom8Fsss%2813%29.pdf">http://lawmin.nic.in/olwing/coi/coi-english/Const.Pock%202Pg.Rom8Fsss%2813%29.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> P R Memorial Foundation, A Report on Status of Panchayat Extention to Scheduled Areas (PESA) Act 1996 in the States of Andhra Pradesh, Orissa, Jharkand, Gujarat and Chhatisgarh, submitted to Planning Commission, Government of India, n.d., <a href="http://planningcommission.nic.in/reports/sereport/ser/ser\_pesa.pdf">http://planningcommission.nic.in/reports/sereport/ser/ser\_pesa.pdf</a>

violence between the Naxalites and the state, many locals have chosen to side with the insurgents due to either fear or disillusionment with the state policies. Jharkhand state's consistent failure to implement protective laws like PESA has added to this ferment.<sup>19</sup>

Due to constant political turmoil, Jharkhand state authorities have not been able to conduct Gram Sabha elections mandated under PESA. In fact, the state specific Panchayat Act in Jharkhand placed additional limits on the Gram Sabha's authority.<sup>20</sup>

This has led to large scale poverty, erosion of tribal land due to rampant mining activities and landholding practices. Case in point is the issue of sale of land in Schedule V tribal areas which cannot be acquired by any entity from non-scheduled areas. However, acquisition of tribal land by corporates has been going on flouting both PESA and various land acquisition legislations. Since the initiation of Indian economic liberalization in 1991, the transfer of land to corporates became even more common adding to the dissatisfaction of an already repressed populace. In some cases, this leads to 'enclavement', where tribal groups move back from non-tribal incursion and retreat into interior areas.<sup>21</sup> This forces the tribals to leave their home and hearth behind. PESA is intrinsically designed to prevent such marginalization but in states like Jharkhand, it has failed due to lack of implementation. Despite a legislation enacted for the protection of the indigenous communities, the already skewed balance of power has further tilted in favour of the state and private corporations. This is one of the major reasons for the violent naxal conflict to have emerged in the state and sustained for so long.

### **Poor compliance with Forest Rights Act**

Date: 2006

- Key actor(s): Central Government, state government, tribal population

- Type of event: Tribal law

- Likely effect on the conflict: Intensification due to non-compliance

The Scheduled Tribes and Other Traditional Forest Dwellers (Recognition of Forest Rights) Act was enacted in 2006 to address tribal complaints resulting from colonial-era Indian Forests Acts (IFA). IFA disrupted tribal life by regulating and taxing forest activities, including banning

<sup>19</sup> P R Memorial Foundation, A Report on Status of Panchayat Extention to Scheduled Areas (PESA) Act 1996 in the States of Andhra Pradesh, Orissa, Jharkand, Gujarat and Chhatisgarh, submitted to Planning Commission, Government of India, n.d., http://planningcommission.nic.in/reports/sereport/ser/ser pesa.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Ajay Dandekar and Chitangada Choudhury, "PESA, Left-Wing Extremism and Governance: Concerns and Challenges in India's Tribal Districts," *Institute of Rural Management Report*, 2010. See, for example, Jharkhand's 2001 Gram Panchayat Act

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ajay Dandekar and Chitangada Choudhury, "PESA, Left-Wing Extremism and Governance: Concerns and Challenges in India's Tribal Districts," *Institute of Rural Management Report*, 2010.

agriculture and livestock grazing. The Indian government continued to restrict use of the forests after independence. <sup>22</sup>

The Forest Rights Act (2006) recognized the rights of forest dwellers and established a process for people to prove their legal claims. The Act, however, has faced criticism for its implementation. In particular, poor awareness and distrust among forest dwellers, conflicts with other legislation, and inadequate staffing at the Ministry of Tribal Affairs have hampered implementation.<sup>23</sup>

# Formation of Naxal management Division in MHA

- Date: 19 October 2006

- Key actor(s): Central Government

- Type of event: Change in COIN strategy

- Likely effect on the conflict: Decline in conflict owing to a more development oriented approach

This Ministry of Home Affairs created the Naxal Management Division on October 19, 2006 (renamed LWE Division in 2015) in the Ministry to centralize the strategy to address Left Wing extremist insurgency in a comprehensive manner. The LWE Division implements security related schemes aimed at capacity building in the LWE affected States. It is the nodal agency for planning, implementation and monitoring of anti-LWE measures taken at the Centre as well as state level. It also coordinates the implementation of various development schemes of the relevant ministries and departments in LWE affected States. As of June, 2017, the LWE affected states are Andhra Pradesh, Bihar, Chhattisgarh, Jharkhand, Madhya Pradesh, Maharashtra, Odisha, Telangana, Uttar Pradesh, and West Bengal. The Ministry of Home Affairs designates certain districts as LWE Violence-Affected making them eligible to receive Center support.

# LWE Violence-Affected Districts by State

State  $2008^{25}$   $2009^{25}$   $2010^{25}$   $2011^{25}$   $2012^{26}$   $2013^{26}$   $2014^{27}$   $2015^{28}$   $2016^{29}$ 

<sup>22</sup> Amisha Jain and Rama Sharma, "The Indian Forest Rights Act, 2006: Salient Features, Scope and 2012 Amendment Rules," *Journal of Social Science and Humanities*, February 28, 2015

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Amisha Jain and Rama Sharma, "The Indian Forest Rights Act, 2006: Salient Features, Scope and 2012 Amendment Rules," *Journal of Social Science and Humanities*, February 28, 2015

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Left Wing Extremism Division," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://mha.nic.in/naxal\_new

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "LWE Violence/Under Influence Districts: 2008-2011," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed July 14, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/maoist\_datasheet.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Unstarred Question No. 2248, Government of India Rajya Sabha, February 12, 2014, http://mha1.nic.in/par2013/par2014-pdfs/rs-120214/2248.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> District Wise Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism – 2014, *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed August 1, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/Fatality\_District\_wise2014.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> District Wise Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism – 2015, *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed August 1, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data sheets/Fatality District wise2015.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> "LWE Affected Districts," *Government of India Press Information Bureau*, February 24, 2016, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=136706

Andhra	11	9	9	6	6	2	4	2	3
Pradesh									
Assam				1	2				
Bihar	21	22	28	17	21	19	4	5	5
Chhattisgarh	10	12	11	12	15	14	8	9	9
Haryana	1	1							
Jharkhand	19	21	19	19	22	22	17	12	13
Karnataka	2	3	1		2	2			
Kerala	2		2			2	1		1
Madhya	1	1	1	2	1	1			1
Pradesh									
Maharashtra	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	1
Odisha	10	13	14	15	14	11	5	7	8
Tamil Nadu	2								
Telangana							1	3	1
Uttar Pradesh	1	2	3	1	1				
West Bengal	5	5	5	3	1	1			
Total	87	91	95	<b>78</b>	87	<b>76</b>	41	<b>39</b>	<b>42</b>

The LWE Division has been instrumental in changing the government's approach in dealing with the problem from that of a law and order perspective, which would make it a state subject, to an insurgency, which makes it a central subject. This effectively means that since the formation of the LWE Division, no state can deal with this insurgency in an isolated manner. Intelligence sharing has become easier and so has using combined resources.

Under the functioning of this division, the Prime Minister holds an annual meeting with the Chief Ministers of all affected states along with the Home Minster of India. In this meeting, issues related to LWE are taken up and decisions on a cohesive strategy, intelligence sharing and development approaches are taken which direct counterinsurgency measures at both, state and central level. This comprehensive mechanism has substantially streamlined India's strategy in dealing with LWE. This inclusive approach has shown positive results.

The districts that are considered eligible vary from scheme to scheme. Most of the schemes base their districts on the Security-Related Expenditure (SRE) scheme. This plan was reformulated to address Naxal violence in 2005. At that time it covered 76 Naxal-affected districts in 9 states.<sup>30</sup> By 2012, it had expanded to 106 districts in 10 states.<sup>31</sup> The districts have not changed since 2012.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "Security Related Expenditure (SRE) Scheme," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed July 31, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/documents/papers/SREnaxalite.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Unstarred Question No. 447, *Government of India Lok Sabha*, August 6, 2013, http://164.100.47.193/Annexture New/lsq15/14/au447.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> LWE Affected Districts, *Government of India Press Information Bureau*, February 24, 2016, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=136706

The following schemes have been initiated by the Naxal Management Division over the years:<sup>33</sup>

- > Security Related Expenditure (SRE) Scheme:<sup>34</sup> Under this scheme, the government provides funds for recurring expenditure relating to insurance, training and operational needs of the security forces, rehabilitation of Left Wing Extremist cadres who surrender in accordance with the surrender and rehabilitation policy<sup>35</sup> of the State Government concerned, community policing, security related infrastructure for village defence committees and publicity material.
- Special Infrastructure Scheme (SIS): 36 SIS was approved in the national Eleventh Five-Year Plan (2007-12), with an allocation of Rs. 500 crore, to cater to critical infrastructure gaps, which cannot be covered under the existing schemes. These relate to requirements of mobility for the police and security forces by upgrading existing roads and tracks in inaccessible areas, providing secure camping grounds and helipads at strategic locations in remote and interior areas, measures to enhance security in respect of police stations outposts located in vulnerable areas etc. Now, this scheme has been expanded to provide funds for upgradation of infrastructure, weaponry, equipment and training of Special Forces for operations in LWE affected States.
- > Central Scheme for assistance to civilian victims/family of victims of Terrorist, Communal and Naxal violence:<sup>37</sup> The broad aim of the Scheme is to assist families of victims of Terrorist, Communal and Naxal violence. An amount of Rs. 3 lakh is given to the affected family under the scheme. The assistance given to those who are adversely affected by naxal violence under this scheme is in addition to the ex-gratia payment of Rs. 1 lakh paid under the SRE scheme.
- ➤ Integrated Action Plan (Additional Central Assistance): The Planning Commission is implementing the Integrated Action Plan (IAP) for 82 Selected Tribal and Backward Districts for accelerated development. The aim of this initiative is to provide public infrastructure and services in 82 affected / contiguous Districts. Being one of the most important government measures by the Indian government in the Red Corridor, this plan is explained in detail later in this essay.
- ➤ Road Requirement Plan for LWE areas: RRP's Phase-I was approved in February 2009 for improvement of road connectivity in 34 extremely LWE affected districts in eight LWE affected States of Andhra Pradesh, Bihar, Chhattisgarh, Jharkhand, Madhya Pradesh, Maharashtra, Orissa and Uttar Pradesh. The RRP-I envisages development of 1126 kms of National Highways and 4351 kms of State Roads (total 5477 kms), at a cost of Rs. 7300 crore. A length of 2750 kms has been built at an expenditure of Rs 3479 crores till 31 December 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> The following program descriptions are taken from the Ministry of Home Affairs website. Left Wing Extremism Division, *Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs*, Accessed 2013, http://mha.nic.in/naxal\_new

<sup>34 &</sup>quot;Revised Guidelines for Reimbursement of Security Related Expenditure to LWE Affected States Under the Scheme," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/NM-SRE-Scheme\_160614.pdf

<sup>35 &</sup>quot;Guidelines for Surrender-cum-Rehabilitation Scheme of Left Wing Extremists in the Affected States," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/LWEGuidSurCumRehab\_060415.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "Scheme for Special Infrastructure in LWE Affected States (SIS) as Proposed to be Implemented During the XII Five Year Plan Period," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, <a href="http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/NM-SIS-%20Scheme-160614.pdf">http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/NM-SIS-%20Scheme-160614.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> "Revised Guidelines of 'Central Scheme for Assistance to *Civilian* Victims / Family of Victims of Terrorist, Communal and *Naxal* Violence," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, <a href="http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/nm\_pdf4.pdf">http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/nm\_pdf4.pdf</a>

Scheme of Fortified Police Stations: <sup>38</sup> The MHA sanctioned 400 police stations in 9 LWE affected States at a unit cost Rs. 2 crores under this scheme.

# **Operation Green Hunt**

- Date: July 2009-present
- Key Actor(s): Maoists, National Gov, State governments of Chhatisgarh, Jharkhand, Bihar, Odisha, and Maharashtra,
- Type of Event: Counterinsurgency operations
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Increased military presence and establishes state authority in Maoist-controlled areas, occupying forces also exacerbate resentment

'Operation Green Hunt' is an on-going counterinsurgency operation run by the Ministry of Home Affairs, meant to liberate various forested areas through the Red Corridor from Maoist control. It involves the deployment of thousands of central paramilitary troops and Cobra Commanders in conjunction with State Police in the states of Chhatisgarh, Jharkhand, Bihar, Odisha, and Maharashtra. The operation began in July 2009 in the Abujmadh forest in Chhattisgarh. At first, the operation was not openly discussed by the Centre—'Operation Green Hunt' was named so by the Chhattisgarh government after a 2009 offensive in that state, and the media adopted the nickname. The Chhattisgarh operations reportedly resulted in hundreds of casualties among suspected Maoists and civilians, breeding resentment against the government. Operation Green Hunt resulted in a spike of retribution attacks. The centre's reluctance to claim and endorse these military operations is due in part to their preference to be seen as combating the Maoist threat mostly through development schemes, rather than military action, which inevitably result in civilian casualties. Also, security sources have said that the opacity is designed to limit the flow of information to Maoist leaders. <sup>39</sup>

Operation Green Hunt is an unofficial name for operations initiated by The Ministry of Home Affairs in September of 2009 intended to "flush out" insurgents in Maoist-concentrated areas on the borders of Chhattisgarh, Jharkhand, Andhra Pradesh and Maharashtra along the so-called Red Corridor. The secrecy surrounding the operations on behalf of the government was allegedly to control the flow of information to Maoist commanders.<sup>40</sup> Various accounts suggested the joint forces were pursuing a clear-hold-build model, and there were many accusations of police brutality against civilians, including reports of widespread sexual violence against by

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> "Scheme for `Construction/Strengthening of Fortified Police Stations,'" Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, June 24, 2017, <a href="http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/FortifiedPoliceStation-160614.pdf">http://mha.nic.in/sites/upload\_files/mha/files/FortifiedPoliceStation-160614.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Aman Sethi, "Green Hunt: The Anatomy of an Operation," *The Hindu*, February 6, 2010, updated December 15, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/green-hunt-the-anatomy-of-an-operation/article101706.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Aman Sethi, "Green Hunt: The Anatomy of an Operation," *The Hindu*, February 6, 2010, updated December 15, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/green-hunt-the-anatomy-of-an-operation/article101706.ece

paramilitary forces.<sup>41</sup> Anti-Maoist operations in subsequent years are inconsistently understood as being part of Operation Green Hunt.

Despite reticence from officials, troop deployment to many states has been widely reported by local and national press. In July of 2010, the central government reportedly allocated funds for 34 new battalions of paramilitary forces, 20 helicopters, 20 new counterinsurgency training institutes and \$214 million for better roads and bridges in 34 Naxalite-affected districts. <sup>42</sup> Justifying the centre-fueled force influx, the Home Minister at the time, P. Chidambaram publicly expressed skepticism that states could effectively reassert authority over Naxal-dominated territory.

In 2011, the Indian Army joined operations. While officials claimed the Army was merely joining to help train state forces, not to engage directly with Maoists, many doubted this claim, pointing to careful words from the Army chief giving Indian Army troops legal authority to attack if attacked. True or not, the possibility of India deploying its army against its own citizens compounded anti-government sentiment in underserved areas where many already had cause to feel badly served by both state and national government.<sup>43</sup>

# **Civic Action Programme**

- Date: 2010 - present

- Key Actor(s): Central Government, Central Armed Police Forces

- Type of Event: Development scheme

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

The Civic Action Programme (CAP) is a scheme to broaden the mandate of security forces deployed in LWE-affected States. Under this scheme financial grants are sanctioned to Central Armed Police Forces (like CRPF and BSF) to undertake civic action in the affected states. The program is intended to win support among locals in Naxal-affected areas and improve perception of security forces. Funds are provided for the Central Armed Police Forces (including central paramilitary forces and border security forces, among other wings) to conduct welfare activities in their deployment areas. Through the end of 2015, about \$15 million had been made available. The Ministry of Home Affairs set broad guidelines for implementation by the states. They which include directions to establish youth training centers to improve academic

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> "Rampant Looting and Sexual Violence by Security Forces in Villages in Bijapur, South Chhattisgarh," *Women Against Sexual Violence and State Repression*, November 6, 2015, http://wssnet.org/2015/11/06/rampant-looting-and-sexual-violence-by-security-forces-in-villages-in-bijapur-south-chhattisgarh/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Jyoti Thottam, "India's Scourge," *Time*, October 24, 2010, http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,2026792-3,00.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Jyoti Thottam, "Indian Army Raises the Stakes in its Wars against the Maoists," *Time*, June 27, 2011 http://world.time.com/2011/06/27/army-raises-the-stakes-in-fight-against-the-naxals/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> "Left Wing Extremism Division," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://mha.nic.in/naxal\_new

<sup>45 &</sup>quot;Left Wing Extremism Division," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://mha.nic.in/naxal\_new

performance, establish libraries, provide hand pumps and other low cost water supply facilities, establish recreation clubs with televisions, distributing sports items, sewing machines, and musical instruments, and more. On the whole, the initiatives are small-scale and community-oriented, focusing especially on resources and recreation for young people and do not involve any major construction.

In August 2013, the initiative shifted focus from project-centered to individual and family-centered. Rather than funding neighborhood projects, the Home Ministry has asked central paramilitary forces to adopt an individual-oriented approach.<sup>47</sup> This could take the form of donating seeds and manure or helping to set up a hand-pump. The change in approach is expected to reduce animosity between locals and security forces.

#### **Integrated Action Plan/Additional Central Assistance**

- Date: 2010 to present

Key Actor(s): Central GovernmentType of Event: Development program

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

The Integrated Action Plan is an initiative developed by the Left Wing Extremism (LWE) Division of the central Ministry of Home Affairs. The scheme was meant to accelerate development in 60 Tribal and Backward districts by providing public infrastructure and services. Beginning in financial year 2010-11, each district received approximately \$3.75million, increasing to \$4.5million the following year. This supported the construction of projects like rural roads, community and health centers, schools, toilets, and more. The Integrated Action Plan was renamed the Additional Central Assistance (ACA), and in 2015 covered 76 Left Wing Extremism (LWE) affected districts in 10 states.

IAP does not only cover districts affected by LWE violence. Of the initial 60 districts covered by the plan, 48 were identified as LWE-affected. The others were included because of their high tribal populations, significant forest cover, or high poverty levels.<sup>50</sup> IAP was discontinued in

-

<sup>46 &</sup>quot;Civic Programmes," Jammu & Kashmir Police, Acessed June 24, 2017 http://www.jkpolice.gov.in/public-services/civic-programmes.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Sandeep Joshi, "In Naxal Areas, Security Forces Will Now Reach Out to Individuals," August 26, 2013, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/in-naxal-areas-security-forces-will-now-reach-out-to-individuals/article5059388.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> "Left Wing Extremism Division," Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, <a href="http://mha.nic.in/naxal\_new">http://mha.nic.in/naxal\_new</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> "Development Schemes in the Naxal Affected Districts," Press Information Bureau, Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=116427

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> "IAP to Develop Tribal and Backward Districts in LWE Areas," Press Infomration Bureau, Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, January 10, 2012, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/erelease.aspx?relid=79472

2015 after the Modi government came to power. In June, 2017, the Ministry of Home Affairs announced plans to restart the IAP program.<sup>51</sup>

#### 4 NATIONAL MAOIST EVENTS

# Merger of MCC and PWG

- Date: 21 September 2004
- Key Actor(s): PWG, MCC, Left Wing Extremists
- Type of Event: Consolidation of Naxalite factions
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification, emergence of a central party to control Naxalite activities in the country with regional, zonal and district level committees

On 21 September 2004, the MCC and PWG combined forces to form the CPI (Maoist) under the leadership of Mupalla Lakshmana Rao alias Comrade Ganapathy as the general Secretary. <sup>52</sup> This became the primary Naxalite organization in India, consisting of a Central Committee and state, district and bloc level committees carrying out militant activities in 9 states, often in partnership with local front organizations. Their primary stated objective is overthrowing the Indian government by a people's war. To that effect, the CPI (Maoist) armed its cadres and started gaining ground in the form of 'Liberated Zones' where the state machinery was replaced by an indigenous parallel government. As the situation stands, despite the Naxalites gaining control of large territories and geographical area (like Abhujmadh forest and Saranda forest which falls in the geographical area of three states). The party came up with their own constitution and work plan on this day. After the merger of PWG and MCC, their respective armed wings also merged. The People's Guerrilla Army (PWG) and the People's Liberation Guerrilla Army (MCC) combined to form the People's Liberation Guerrilla Army. The PLGA is the primary unit which carried out attacks for CPI (Maoist).

#### 5 NATIONAL COMMUNICATION EVENTS

December 6, 2001	Center	Policy Statement	Center government declares the People's War Group (PWG) and the Maoist Communist Centre (MCC) to be terrorist organizations under the Prevention of Terrorism Ordinance. <sup>53</sup>
December 28, 2001	Center, Andhra Pradesh,	State/Center Agreement	The chief secretaries, home secretaries, and police chiefs of these nine states met to discuss Naxalite attacks. The Center encouraged these states to use

Manan Kumar, "Centre to Restart Junked IAP Scheme for Naxal Districts," *Daily News and Analysis*, June 4, 2017, http://www.dnaindia.com/india/report-centre-to-restart-junked-iap-scheme-for-naxal-districts-2460931

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Communist Party of India (Maoist) – Central Committee (Provisional), "CPI (ML)(PW) and MCCI – Merged, Communist Party of India (Maoist) Emerged," *Press Statement*, October 14, 2004, http://www.bannedthought.net/India/CPI-Maoist-Docs/Statements/PressStatementOnMerger.htm

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 6, 2001, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

	Bihar, Chhattisgarh, Jharkhand, Madhya Pradesh, Maharashtra, Orissa, Uttar Pradesh, West Bengal		the Prevention of Terrorism Ordinance to freeze the assets of PWG and MCC. The Center Home Ministry also encouraged the States to invest in police modernization. <sup>54</sup>
February 24, 2002	Orissa, Bihar, Jharkand, Madhya Pradesh, Chhattisgarh, and Andhra Pradesh	Policy Statement	The Center government has announced plans for development in tribal areas of six states. It has allocated Rs four billion for roads, electrical infrastructure, and school construction. <sup>55</sup>
January 19, 2004	All/Center	Agreement	Following requests from States, the Center has announced that it will no longer charge Naxalite-affected States when Central Para-Military Forces (CPMFs) are deployed. <sup>56</sup>
January 5, 2005	All	Policy Statement	The Center announced an increase in paramilitary force recruitment from Naxal-affected areas. <sup>57</sup> The policy is intended to keep unemployed youth from joining Naxal groups. <sup>58</sup>
December 29, 2006	Center	Policy Statement	Center Home Secretary Duggal said that the Center wanted to pursue a policy focused on development to contain Naxalism. He also encouraged Naxalaffected States to create surrender policies similar to the Andhra Pradesh model. <sup>59</sup>
May 26, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	On his first day in office, Center Home Minister P. Chidambaram announced the Center's strategy for countering Naxalism. He said that the Center intended to prioritize security, carrying out police

News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, December 28, 2001, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, February 24, 2002, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, January 19, 2004, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, January 5, 2005, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>58 &</sup>quot;Govt Eyes Militancy-Hit Regions for Recruitment," *The Times of India*, January 4, 2005, http://www.jammukashmir.com/archives/archives2005/kashmir20050104d.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, December 29, 2006, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

. •	1 C			1 1	. 60
actions	hetore	engaging	1n	deve	lopment.60
actions	CCICIC	onguging	111	uc v C	opinent.

July 8, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	Center Home Minister P. Chidambaram announced in a speech to the lower house of Parliament that the government did not believe development work was possible in Naxal-affected areas until they have been cleared by security forces. <sup>61</sup>
July 16, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	Center Home Minister P. Chidambaram, speaking to the upper house of Parliament, reiterated the Center's policy to focus on police action. He added that the Center government does not support non- State actors, specifically Salwa Judum. 62
September 16, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	Prime Minister Singh addressed the Maoist threat during a police conference. He urged the Center and States to take action to modernize police forces by improving training and access to technology. He also argued that many more police officers were needed. <sup>63</sup>
September 21, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	The Center government began a new media campaign. Advertisements were placed in national newspapers with names and photos of people killed by Naxal violence. <sup>64</sup>
October 21, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	Center offered to hold talks with CPI-Maoist conditional on the group ending violence. <sup>65</sup>
November 12, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	Center Home Minister P. Chidambaram clarified earlier statements on the conditions for talks. CPI-Maoist would not need to surrender its weapons in order to have talks; they would only need to give up violence. <sup>66</sup>
November 16, 2009	Center	Policy Statement	The Center government announced that it will begin using unmanned aerial vehicles to monitor insurgents. <sup>67</sup>

<sup>60</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, May 26, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, July 8, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>62</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, July 16, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>63</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, September 16, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, September 21, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>65</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, October 21, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>66</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, November 12, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, November 16, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

May 19, 2010	Center		The Center reiterated its offer of talks, conditional on CPI-Maoist suspending violence. The Home Minister defined suspending violence as a halt to all attacks for 72 hours. <sup>68</sup>
June 15, 2011	Orissa, Chhattisgarh	Agreement	The Center government announced plans to increase joint operations with Orissa and Chhattisgarh. The Center Home Minister also clarified that there would be no more operations without the participation of State forces. <sup>69</sup>
August 2, 2011	Center	Policy Statement	The Center government approved raising Specialized India Reserve Battalions (SIRBs) to execute development projects. SIRBs would have both engineers and security forces. <sup>70</sup>
April 30, 2012	All Nine	Agreement	The Center government promised to install over 2,000 mobile towers in Naxal-affected states to improve communications between security forces. <sup>71</sup>
December 4, 2012	Maharashtra, Orissa, Jharkand, Chhattisgarh	Agreement	The Center government has asked four Naxal-affected States to allocate land for new army bases in Naxal`liberated zones.' By the Army's rules of engagement, units may fire in self-defense only if attacked by Naxals. <sup>72</sup>
June 1, 2013	Center	Policy Statement	Center Home Minister Shinde encouraged all Naxal-affected States to develop special forces modeled on the Andhra Pradesh Greyhounds. <sup>73</sup>
June 6, 2013	All	Agreement	The Chief Ministers (CMs) of Naxal-affected States convened a special meeting to discuss Naxalism. All 9 states agree to form a national policy and follow the Andhra Pradesh model. Bihar's CM argued for prioritizing development while Chhattisgarh CM argued for a security response. The Center agreed to deploy additional forces, focusing on top CPI-Maoist leadership. <sup>74</sup>

<sup>68</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, May 19, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
69 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 15, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
70 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, August 2, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
71 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, August 30, 2012, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
72 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 4, 2012, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
73 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 1, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
74 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 6, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

#### 6.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Andhra Pradesh has been plagued by Naxalite violence since the Peoples War Group established itself in 1980.<sup>75</sup> Naxalites are entrenched in the districts of East Godavari, Visakhapatnam, Vijayanagaram and Srikakulam.<sup>76</sup> At first, the conflict was mainly between landlords and the rural poor, the latter being mobilized by CPI-ML (People's War) and other Naxalite factions. Mass protests escalated, and quickly evolved into armed struggle against landlords.<sup>77</sup>

Compared to other Maoist-affected states, Andhra Pradesh has found reasonable counterinsurgency successes. By 2009, as Maoists were expanding activity in other states, security forces were gaining control in Andhra Pradesh. Two key policies have contributed to this relative success. First is the state's long-standing surrender and rehabilitation policy, instituted in 1997, which has offered a viable path back to the mainstream Maoists. Second is the state's specialized counter-insurgency force, known as the Grey hounds, which have specifically carried out anti-Maoist operations since 1989.

As it has been across many states, Naxalite violence has declined in recent years in Andhra Pradesh. In 2015, there were only eight reported casualties from Maoist activity, down from twelve in 2014 and thirteen in 2013. An on-going challenge to stability is the issue of Bauxite mining, which has been a vehemently opposed by Maoists and tribals in areas in which mining would be carried out. The state government had plans to allow bauxite-mining operations in Visakhapatnam and Vizainagaram Districts, but they were put on hold just two week after been announced in November of 2015 after fierce local opposition. The state government's future actions surrounding bauxite-mining are a likely source of tension.

#### 6.2 STATE HISTORY

Andhra Pradesh is a coastal state that sits at the bottom of the Red Corridor, a stretch of heavily Maoist-affected land that runs along eastern India. State formation in the post-independence period was complicated by concerns of many parties to preserve linguistic homogeneity. Andhra state, the predecessor to Andhra Pradesh, was created from Telugu-speaking parts of Madras State in 1953, and combined with the Telugu-speaking areas of Hyderabad three years later to form the Andhra Pradesh.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Bhaskar Sarkar, *Tackling the Maoist Insurgency* (New Delhi: Atlantic & Distributors, 2012): 12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Bhaskar Sarkar, *Tackling the Maoist Insurgency* (New Delhi: Atlantic & Distributors, 2012): 12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Tanweer Fazal, "Peace Talks' as Strategic Deployment: the State, Maoists and Political Violence in India" *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 26 (2015): 47

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Tanweer Fazal, "Peace Talks' as Strategic Deployment: the State, Maoists and Political Violence in India" *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 26 (2015): 47

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Bhaskar Sarkar, *Tackling the Maoist Insurgency* (New Delhi: Atlantic & Distributors, 2012): 13

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism: 2017," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data sheets/fatalitiesnaxal05-11.htm

<sup>81 &</sup>quot;Andhra Pradesh Assessment 2016," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/Assessment/2016/Andhra.htm

Naxalism in Andhra Pradesh began initially in the 1960s in northern districts of Srikakulam, Vizianagaram, Vizakapattanam, and East and West Godvari districts. Later, it moved to the entire Telangana region, where inequality, low wages, and caste and gender oppression and frustration with local administration made the population receptive to Naxalites' calls to action. During the National Emergency of 1975-1977, the Naxalite movement suffered significant setbacks as lines of communication were monitored and cut off, and preventive detention was used to detain many Naxalites. <sup>83</sup>

Between 1970 and 2000, there were 16 left-wing extremist groups in Andhra Pradesh, but most active was People's War Group (PWG). PWG was formed in Andhra Pradesh on 22 April 1980 in Telangana and later merged with MCC to become CPI [Maoist]. In the early 1980s, state politicians employed diplomatic language in efforts to gain electoral support among Naxalites and their sympathizers. The Andhra Pradesh Home Minister publicly described Naxalites as 'true patriots who had been misunderstood by the ruling classes'<sup>84</sup>. Throughout the 1980s, the People's War Group (PWG), a Naxalite organization, consolidated power and planted roots in Telangana. In the 1990s, PWG declared its strongholds in North Telangana to be a "Guerilla Zone," planning to transform the area into a liberated area, free from government interference.<sup>85</sup>

On 2 June 2014, Andhra Pradesh was bifurcated, which created the state of Telangana and satisfied the long-held demands for separation. In its latest incarnation, the argument for bifurcation was on development grounds – that officials of a separate state of Telangana would be more able to promote development more effectively. Some opposed to bifurcation argued that it would lead to escalation of Naxalite activity in Telangana because of troubles of police coordination or bureaucratic failure, troubles in transition and confusion, <sup>86</sup> but there has been no such escalation, and Maoist violence is declining in the region, as it is elsewhere in India.

#### **6.3** STATE EVENTS

#### 1969 Police Occupation and Development Initiatives

- Date: Summer 1969

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> K. V. Thomas, <u>Left-Wing Extremism and Human Rights: The Role of Civil Liberties Groups in Andhra Pradesh</u> (New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2014): 127

<sup>83</sup> Shantha Sinha, Maoists in Andhra Pradesh, (New Delhi: Gian Publishing House, 1989): 274

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> K. V. Thomas, <u>Left-Wing Extremism and Human Rights: The Role of Civil Liberties Groups in Andhra Pradesh</u> (New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2014): 129

<sup>85</sup> K. V. Thomas, <u>Left-Wing Extremism and Human Rights: The Role of Civil Liberties Groups in Andhra Pradesh</u> (New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2014): 130

<sup>86</sup> Sandeep Joshi, "Home Minister Fears Escalation of Naxal Problem," *The Hindu*, October 8, 2013, Updated May 28, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/andhra-pradesh/home-minister-fears-escalation-of-naxal-problem/article5210920.ece

- Key Actor(s): Naxalites, Srikakulam District Committee, Andhra Pradesh State Police, Central Reserve Police
- Type of Event: Police occupation, State government development initiatives
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Police repression and occupation prevented Naxalites from openly operating in villages, lead to formation of guerilla squads

In the summer of 1969, after the Srikakulam District Committee directed the local Naxalite party to intensify guerilla attacks, party members attacked landlords in local villages, killing several and burning the property of several others. These mob-like attacks were supported by hundreds of tribals who participated in the ransacking.<sup>87</sup>

In response, the area was declared to be a disturbed area in June 1969, which gave the local police additional powers, including orders to shoot on sight. Central Reserve Police were brought in to undertake combing operations. Additionally, addressing longstanding complaints in the area, the State Government oversaw a number of initiatives including the transfer of hundreds of acres of land from moneylenders to tribals, a tribal cooperative bus service, distribution of subsidized rice, and a promise to prevent harassment by policemen. The land distribution scheme suffered from poor management and corruption. The scheme ultimately benefitted wealthy elites and did little to address tribal land concerns.

These combined activities made it more difficult for Maoists to operate for two reasons. First, the government initiatives were, at least at first, well received by the population and reduced support for Maoists. Second, heavy police presence made it riskier to openly operate in the village. This forced Maoists to stop conducting open raids in the village, shift their base of operation into the forest for cover, and coordinate guerilla activity in the form of smaller squads that were constantly on the move to evade capture. State and central police forces were accused of brutality against unarmed civilians, <sup>91</sup> but these accusations did not re-earn sufficient support for Maoist that would have prevented their shift to the forested mountains.

# **Formation of Greyhound Units**

Date: 1989

- Key Actor(s): Andhra Pradesh Government

- Type of Event: Formation of specialized anti-insurgency police force
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Flexible forces with strong intelligence support, likely reduce Naxal influence

<sup>87</sup> Shantha Sinha, Maoists in Andhra Pradesh, (New Delhi: Gian Publishing House, 1989): 129

<sup>88</sup> Shantha Sinha, Maoists in Andhra Pradesh, (New Delhi: Gian Publishing House, 1989): 130

<sup>89</sup> Shantha Sinha, Maoists in Andhra Pradesh, (New Delhi: Gian Publishing House, 1989): 135

<sup>90</sup> Ajay K. Mehra, "Naxalism in India: Revolution or Terror?" Terrorism and Political Violence 12, no. 2 (2000): 50

<sup>91</sup> Robert Weil, "Is the Torch Passing? The Maoist Revolution in India," Socialism and Democracy 25, no. 3 (2011):

Andhra Pradesh's Greyhounds are hailed by the National Government and other Indian states as a model for effective counterinsurgency operations. The Greyhounds were formed in 1989 as an elite and specialized local anti-insurgency security force. Its members were drawn from other police wings in the state and given rigorous training in jungle combat. Greyhound personnel who serve in Maoist-affected areas are paid 150% of the usual Commando salary. 92

There are two key features of success. First, Greyhounds did not report to or work for District Police, but rather to a special director who oversaw a larger Maoist-affected region, which included multiple districts. This flexible command structure reduced bureaucratic inefficiency, allowing units to respond quickly to evolving situations. Second, the units had strong intelligence support, especially as cell phones became widespread and Maoists could be tracked more precisely using cell phone towers.<sup>93</sup>

Greyhound units have been criticized on human rights grounds for indiscriminate killing and lack of oversight. A Human Rights Forum report alleges that the "force has been given an explicitly extra-Constitutional task and operates without legislative oversight and scrutiny." <sup>94</sup> The same report states that the "Greyhounds make no effort to apprehend suspects, their brief is very clearly to assault and kill." <sup>95</sup> Additionally the effectiveness of the Greyhounds has been called into question as Maoists may have merely been chased out of Andhra Pradesh and pushed over state borders.

# **Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy**

- Date: 1997 to present

- Key Actor(s): Andhra Pradesh State Government, Central Government, Naxalites

- Type of Event: Surrender scheme

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

Andhra Pradesh, having had an active Naxalite presence since the 1980s, has long had a surrender policy through which Naxalites can turn themselves into state police and receive a cash reward. An unofficial policy has been in place since at least 1990, when 80 Naxalites surrendered, but a formal one was instituted in 1997. Ten years later, that number had risen to 763. While the details of original policy are unclear, the government has periodically updated

<sup>93</sup> Col J K Achuthan, "Tackling Maoists: the Andrhra Paradigm," *Indian Defence Review* 25, no. 2 (2010) http://www.indiandefencereview.com/news/tackling-maoists-the-andhra-paradigm/0/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Col J K Achuthan, "Tackling Maoists: the Andrhra Paradigm," *Indian Defence Review* 25, no. 2 (2010) http://www.indiandefencereview.com/news/tackling-maoists-the-andhra-paradigm/0/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> The Terrible Cost of an Inhuman Counter-Insurgency, Human Rights Forum No. 28 (Hyderabad: Nayya Printers, 2013): 48

<sup>95</sup> The Terrible Cost of an Inhuman Counter-Insurgency, Human Rights Forum No. 28 (Hyderabad: Nayya Printers, 2013): 47-48

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Bhaskar Sarkar, *Tackling the Maoist Insurgency* (New Delhi: Atlantic & Distributors, 2012): 13

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> "Surrender of Left-Wing Extremists from 1990," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/states/andhra/data sheets/surrender extremists.htm

<sup>98 &</sup>quot;Politics of Naxalite Violence in Andhra Pradesh," *Observer Research Foundation*, November 24, 2000, http://www.orfonline.org/research/politics-of-naxalite-violence-in-andhra-pradesh/

the scheme. In 1999, the government announced that Naxalites could now surrender to civilian authorities as well as to the police in response to reports that Naxalites were wary of surrendering to police.<sup>99</sup> In the early 2000s, surrendering Naxalites received Rs 5000 (about \$75) to cover immediate expenses and were eligible to receive \$7,500 to help transition to a new career. <sup>100</sup> In 2009, Naxalites who surrendered were promised Rs 50,000 (about \$750) and land for farming. <sup>101</sup>

Between the start of the policy and 2009, over 7,000 Naxalites surrendered and 2,500 have been rehabilitated.<sup>102</sup> While many have hailed Andhra Pradesh's surrender policy as a success, some seek to temper the praise by pointing out that not all those who have turned themselves were previously active in that state. There are reports that because Andhra Pradesh's surrender and rehabilitation policy is more attractive than neighboring Chhattisgarh's, Maoists are drawn across the state border to turn themselves in to Andhra Pradesh police and take advantage of a more generous rehabilitation program.<sup>103</sup>

The Centre provides funds to states for their individual surrender policies through the Security Related Expenditure (SRE) scheme, through which it reimburses Maoist-affected states for expenditure incurred through grants for surrendered Maoist cadres.<sup>104</sup> The Centre has also made efforts to standardize surrender policies across states.

#### Merger of MCC and PWG

- Date: 21 September 2004
- Key Actor(s): PWG, MCC, Left Wing Extremists
- Type of Event: Consolidation of Naxalite factions
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification, emergence of a central party to control Naxalite activities in the country with regional, zonal and district level committees

As it did in many other states, the merger signaled a surge of Maoist activity in Andhra Pradesh. The merger was particularly significant in the psyche of Maoists in the state as CPI-Maoist Central Committee has very heavy representation from Andhra Pradesh.

# **Election of New Congress Government and Attempted Peace Talks**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Syed Amin Jafri, "AP Offers More Sops for Naxal Rehabilitation," *Rediff*, December 11, 1999, http://www.rediff.com/news/1999/dec/11ap.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> "Politics of Naxalite Violence in Andhra Pradesh," *Observer Research Foundation*, November 24, 2000, http://www.orfonline.org/research/politics-of-naxalite-violence-in-andhra-pradesh/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Sreenivas Janyala, "The Andhra Fightback," *The Indian Express*, June 28, 2009, http://www.indianexpress.com/news/the-andhra-fightback/482333/0

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> K.P. Narayana Kumar, "Naxalites 'Tamed' in Andhra Pradesh, Hub of the Movement," *LiveMint*, July 2, 2009, http://www.livemint.com/Politics/eseBy5UeQ23wVkUEDKST6N/Naxalites-8216tamed8217-in-Andhra-Pradesh-hub-of-the.html

 <sup>103 &</sup>quot;Intensify Efforts to Ensure Surrender of Naxal Leaders: Centre Tells States", FirstPost, August 28, 2014,
 http://www.firstpost.com/india/intensify-efforts-ensure-surrender-naxal-leaders-centre-tells-states-1686889.html
 104 "Districts and States Affected by Naxal Activities," Press Information Bureau, Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=119945

- Date: May 14 2004 January 16, 2005
- Key Actor(s): Andhra Pradesh State Government, Maoist (CPI-ML), CCC
- Type of Event: Political Change and attempted peace talks
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Escalation failed peace talks led to resurgence of violence, and belief on both sides that peaceful negotiations were, at least in the short-term, futile

The Congress-led government came to power in May of 2004, promising to address engage in talks with Naxalites. Shortly after being elected the Congress Government lifted the ban on the Peoples War Group and its front organizations on 22 July 2004.<sup>105</sup>

Many also credit the years-long efforts by a Committee of Concerned Citizens (CCC) made up of academics, lawyers, journalists, and activists, with putting peace talks on the public agenda. The peace process was initiated in the summer of 2004, and by the end of July, a draft of the terms of ceasefire was being discussed. A key issue of contention was the laying down of the arms. The government wanted Naxalites to renounce weapons during public meetings and other appearances, but Naxalites refused to do, arguing that it would expose cadres to violence, leaving them unarmed against local criminals and private militiamen working for landlords. The result was an informal and poorly observed ceasefire, on all sides.

Just before the second round of talks, PWG announced the merger with MCC to become the Communist Party of India (Maoist), which some government officials took as a sign the CPI (Maoist) was not earnestly interested in peace negotiations. The talks between the new CPI Maoist and the state government were held between 15 and 18 October 2004. Naxalite demands included land reform—redistribution of ceiling surplus—as well as the release of jailed Naxalite cadres. The state government agreed to consider commission to look into land reform proposals. Peace talks were adjourned, to be resumed in January.

Naxalites pulled out of peace talks on January 17, 2005. A statement by CPI (Maoist) State Secretary Ramakrishna and CPI (ML) Janashakti State Secretary Amar pointed to the "repression let loose by the state police," citing specific operations that had killed Naxalites in recent days in violation of the ceasefire. <sup>111112</sup> Of those incidents, the Superintendent of Police claimed police

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> EN Rammohan, Amrit Pal Singh, and AK Agarwal, *Maoist Insurgency and India's Internal Security Architecture* (New Delhi: Vij Books, 2012), 26

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Tanweer Fazal, "Peace Talks' as Strategic Deployment: the State, Maoists and Political Violence in India" *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 26 (2015): 47

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Tanweer Fazal, "Peace Talks' as Strategic Deployment: the State, Maoists and Political Violence in India" *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 26 (2015): 48

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> "Naxalite," GlobalSecurity.org, accessed June 19, 2017, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/war/naxalite.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> EN Rammohan, Amrit Pal Singh, and AK Agarwal, *Maoist Insurgency and India's Internal Security Architecture* (New Delhi: Vij Books, 2012), 26

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Tanweer Fazal, "Peace Talks' as Strategic Deployment: the State, Maoists and Political Violence in India" *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 26 (2015): 46

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Sanjay K. Jha, "Political Bases and Dimensions of the Naxalite Movement," in *The Naxal Challenge: Causes, Linkages, and Policy Options* ed. P.V. Ramana (New Delhi: Dorling Kindersley, 2008): 67

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Syed Amin Jafri, "AP: Maoists Pull Out of Peace Talks" *Rediff India Abroad*, January 17, 2005, http://www.rediff.com/news/2005/jan/17ap.htm

fired in self-defense after delivering clear warnings to Naxalites not to fire, which were ignored.<sup>113</sup> Naxalites who were at the negotiating table had apparently asked smaller Naxalite groups to abide by the ceasefire, though they had not been involved in the peace process. 114 Greyhound forces carried on combing operations, allegedly killing Naxalites between the summer and fall.115

The failed peace talks led to resurgence of violence and augmented the belief on both sides that peaceful negotiations were, at least in the short-term, futile.

# **Implementation of Integrated Action Plan in Andrha Pradesh**

Date: 2010 to present

Key Actor(s): Central Government, Andhra Pradesh State Government

Type of Event: Development program

Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

The central government awards block grants to affected districts, and state execution of projects varies drastically, with some states heavily under-utilizing and mismanaging funds. Of all the states that received IAP funds, Andhra Pradesh performed second, utilizing over 77% of funds from the Centre. 116 The reasonably efficient execution of targeted, people-centered development initiatives has been well received.

In January of 2016, the Union Home Ministry allotted an additional INR 10 billion (or about \$150 million) 117 to the 35 worst Left Wing Extremism-hit districts in seven states, including one in Andhra Pradesh, and one in Telangana.

#### 6.4 **COMMUNICATION EVENTS**

19, 2005

January Agreement Center Home Minister Shivraj Patel encouraged Andhra Pradesh to hold talks with the Naxals, but acknowledged that the local government has the best assessment of the situation. He went on to say the Center government should not be making decisions for

<sup>113</sup> Syed Amin Jafri, "Killings Endanger AP Govt-Naxal Talks," *Rediff*, January 15, 2005, http://in.rediff.com/news/2005/jan/15ap.htm

<sup>114</sup> P.V. Ramana, "AP Maoists: The Party is Over!" Rediff, January 25, 2005, http://www.rediff.com/news/2005/jan/25spec2.htm

<sup>115</sup> Syed Amin Jafri, "AP: Maoists Pull Out of Peace Talks" Rediff India Abroad, January 17, 2005, http://www.rediff.com/news/2005/jan/17ap.htm

<sup>&</sup>quot;Home Minister P Chidambaram's Initiative for Maoist-Hit Areas a Big Success," *Economic Times (Online)*, July 9, 2011, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/home-minister-p-chidambaramsinitiative-for-maoist-hit-areas-a-big-success/articleshow/9157265.cms

<sup>117 &</sup>quot;Rs 1.000 Crore Grant to 35 Worst Naxal-Affected Districts in 7 States," Economic Times, January 6, 2016, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/finance/Rs-1000-crore-grant-to-35-worst-Naxal-affecteddistricts-in-7-states/articleshow/50470720.cms

them.118

December Policy 27, 2012 Statement Andhra Pradesh announced an updated surrender policy for CPI-Maoist cadres. The State will offer rewards ranging from INR .1 million ( $\sim$  \$2,000) to INR 2.5 million ( $\sim$ \$50,000) depending on the rank of the cadre. These amounts are the highest of any Naxalaffected state. The reward can also be given to security forces and informants if Naxals are killed during operations. 119

<sup>118</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, January 19, 2005, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 119 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, December 27, 2012, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

#### 7.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

After the original Naxalbari uprisings in West Bengal were suppressed by West Bengal government forces in the 1970s, the Naxalite movement spread to neighboring Bihar. The movement lost strength during the national emergency of 1975-77 when many local leaders were killed or detained. After the emergency was lifted, mass peasant organizations resurged in Central Bihar, executing actions from strikes and protests to killing landlords in the name of Naxalism. <sup>120</sup> The movement had spread to 26 out of 28 districts by the middle of the 1980s.

The rigidity of caste identity in Bihar influences the choreography of Naxalite activity in two key ways. First, as in other states, the strength of caste hierarchies and associated grievances helped mobilize lower-caste farmers to support Naxalite activity. Second, strong caste identities mobilized private armies among upper castes as early as the 1980s to provide for the security of fellow caste members and safeguard their land. These private armies also engaged in mass killing of peasants who supported Naxalites, escalating tensions.

After the merger of PWG and MCC in 2004, Naxalite violence resurged in many states along the Corridor, making national headlines. The national government accelerated Red counterinsurgency operations. This involved sending additional central paramilitary forces (in a surge-like tactic) to Maoist-affected areas. Other initiatives were development-focused, requiring operationalization at the state level. The military operations of the late 2000s fostered resentment in areas where security forces attempting to clear villages of Maoists imposed costs on civilians. To compensate, the Ministry of Home Affairs increased funding for development projects in the same period, and directed states to shift their focus from projects to individuals and families in terms of civic action programs. Casualties from Naxalite violence in Bihar, which peaked in the mid 2000s, have been declining steadily since 2010, with the exception of 2013. 121

#### 7.2 STATE HISTORY

Bihar was established as a province, along with present-day Orissa in 1912—Orissa separated in 1936. Bihar borders West Bengal to the East, Uttar Pradesh to the West, and Jharkhand to the South, making up part of what is known as the Red Corridor, a region in Eastern India heavily affected by Maoist activity. North Bihar is one of the most flood-prone regions in the world, which poses challenges and imposes enormous costs in the form of destroyed crops, submerged habitations, and frequent distress migration. Bihar is often described as the most backward

12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Manoj Kumar, The Naxalite Movement in Bihar: Ideology, Setting, Practice and Outcome, (New Delhi: Manak Publications, 2012): 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/fatalitiesnaxalmha.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Viktória Babicová, "The Evolution of Panchayat System in India. Case of Indian State, Bihar" Politické vedy, 43, no 4 (2010): 37-56

Praveen Singh, "The Colonial State, Zamindars and the Politics of Flood Control in North Bihar (1850-1945)"
The Indian Economic and Social History Review, 45, no 2 (2008): 239-240

state according to a variety of Human Development indicators.<sup>124</sup> Bihar's economy is rooted heavily in agriculture, which engages more than 80 per cent of the population.

Bihar has a long history of peasant uprisings. Through the 1930s and 40s, a mass peasant movement called Kisan Sabha mobilized to attack unjust land tenure practices, along with the British Government and Indian National Congress for not responding to peasant demands. Most Naxalite activity in Bihar is concentrated in central Bihar. Though central Bihar is more socio-economically developed than much of the rest of state, the unrest in this region can be explained in part by the rapid modernization and subsequent increase in productivity that sharpened polarization between classes and quickly radicalized peasants in the area in the 1960s and 70s. 126

In the early 1970s, Naxalite activities in Central Bihar were dominated by three Maoist groups—the Communist Party of India (Marxist-Leninist)—Liberation Group, The Maoist Communist Centre (MCC) and the Communist Party of India (Marxist-Leninist). Of the three, the MCC was the most extremist and violent wing. Prime Minister Indira Gandhi's declaration of a National Emergency suspended democracy and authorized anti-Naxalite operations. During this period, police operations — most notably 'Operation Thunder' — succeeded in capturing and killing many prominent Naxalite leaders, dealing a blow to the movement as various groups simultaneously struggled with internal fighting. 128

After the National Emergency was lifted in 1977, the CPI(ML)-Liberation emerged as the main organization representing the Naxalites. Unlike MCC, CPI(ML)-Liberation focused aggressively on political organizing tactics. They sought to expand and electrify the mass peasant electorate through protests, rallies, strikes, and public meetings, while repudiating tactics like assassinations. They also engaged with parliamentary politics, joining with a several other mass organizations (including the All India Students Association (AISA)) under the umbrella of the Indian People's Front (IPF) to secure a seat in the Indian Parliament in 1984. The CPI (ML)-Liberation also made electoral gains in the state assembly, and through the 1980s and 1990s, succeeded in securing an increase in agricultural wages, drawing attention to the sexual exploitation of low-caste women, and redistributing land to peasants in many villages.

Meanwhile, throughout the late 80s and 90s, the MCC rejected electoral politics and continued to carry out a number of massacres against upper caste members, including the Dalelchak-Baghaura

<sup>124</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 44-45

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Manoj Kumar, *The Naxalite Movement in Bihar: Ideology, Setting, Practice and Outcome*, (New Delhi: Manak Publications, 2012): 255

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 51

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 52

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 53

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 53

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 53-54

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 55

massacre in 1987 which killed 42 people, the Bara massacre of 1992 in which 36 upper caste Bhumihar were killed, and the Senari massacre of 1999 which killed 35.<sup>133</sup> In the same period, private armies (known as 'senas') emerged along caste lines to provide for their own security. Most of these emerged in the 1980s and declined in the early 1990s due to internal weakness, but the most powerful of these was the Ranvir Sena, which emerged in 1994 in the Bhojpur district and was dominated by upper caste Bhumihar.<sup>134</sup> They carried out a series of deadly massacres from May 1995 to June 2000, exacerbating class and caste tension.

#### 7.3 STATE EVENTS

# **Operations Siddharth and Rakshk**

- Date: 1988-9

- Key Actor(s): Central Government and Bihar Government

- Type of Event: Counterinsurgency Effort (socio-economic & military)

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Escalates tension by breeding resentment from police repression and increasing frustration in the wake of corrupt social programs

Operations Siddharth and Rakshk were launched jointly by the central and Bihar state governments to address Naxalite violence from 1988-89. The operations were meant to work in tandem by boosting development to address grievances as well as by driving out Naxalites with military force.

As part of Operation Rakshk, 4,500 paramilitary forces from the Border Security Force, the Central Reserve Police Force, and the Bihar Military Police were deployed in the Jehanabad district.<sup>135</sup> These forces were accommodated in schools, hospitals, and health centers at great inconvenience to local people. There were also reports of local police forces perpetrating violence against landless laborers and poor peasants.<sup>136</sup> As such, the police presence generated resentment among locals. Operation Siddharth aimed to implement land reform and enforce minimum wages, but the reforms were riddled with corruption and delays, which also angered intended beneficiaries.<sup>137</sup>

# Division of Bihar, Formation of Jharkand

- Date: 15 November 2000

- Key Actor(s): Central Government, Bihar State Government, Jharkhand State Government

Ashwani Kumar, Community Warriors: State, Peasants and Caste Armies in Bihar (London: Anthen, 2008): 55
 Manoj Kumar, The Naxalite Movement in Bihar: Ideology, Setting, Practice and Outcome, (New Delhi: Manak Publications, 2012): 14

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Manoj Kumar, *The Naxalite Movement in Bihar: Ideology, Setting, Practice and Outcome*, (New Delhi: Manak Publications, 2012): 364

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Manoj Kumar, The Naxalite Movement in Bihar: Ideology, Setting, Practice and Outcome, (New Delhi: Manak Publications, 2012): 364

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Repression in Bihar: A Collection of Documents, (Bombay: Lokshahi Hakk Sanghatana, 1990)

- Type of Event: Reorganization of State
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification, consolidation of forces

On 15 November 2000, the state of Jharkhand was created under the Bihar Reorganization Act. Earlier that month, Chhattisgarh had been carved out from Madhya Pradesh, and Uttaranchal (now Uttarakhand) from Uttar Pradesh. The central government's rationale was that dividing larger states into smaller administrative units would allow for more efficient governance and promote effect development.<sup>138</sup> The movement for a separate state of Jharkhand had been brewing among tribal adivasis since the 1930s, and in the 1990s, representatives from the movement secured concessions from the state government in the form of the Jharkhand Area Autonomous Council (JAAC), which granted limited powers in development decision-making.

Made up of the southern portions of Bihar, the new state of Jharkhand contained the areas with rich natural and mineral resources and modest industrial infrastructure, while Bihar retained fertile areas with many rivers and heavy annual flooding. There is disagreement as to which state the bifurcation favored, as well as over the extent to which the separation promoted development in each state. Both states continue to face significant obstacles to development.

The bifurcation intensified the Naxalite conflict for two main reasons. First, the division was meant to bring streamlined administrative processes that could better promote development. The lack of immediately clear improvement exacerbated frustration with ineffective state government. Secondly, the new state of Jharkhand brought a new theatre of violence for the conflict as those tribals who had been previously mobilized by the secessionist aims were able to refocus their attention on Naxalite grievances, which fueled and sustained solidarity with Naxalite activity in neighboring Bihar.

#### **Surrender Policy**

- Date: November 23, 2001

- Key Actor(s): Bihar State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender scheme

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

Bihar's surrender policy provided 10,000 rupees upon surrender and an additional 3,000 rupees per month after that.<sup>139</sup> Under this policy, the surrender rate in Bihar was low compared to other Naxal-affected states.<sup>140</sup> Officials blamed the slow release of funds and poor awareness of the

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> I. Basu, "The Politics of Recognition and Redistribution: Development, Tribal Identity Politics and Distributive Justice in India's Jharkhand" *Development and Change* 43, no. 6 (2012):1291-1312.

Pulla Rao, "Bihar Announced New Surrender and Rehabiliation Policy for Maoists," *Jagran Josh*, December 4, 2012, http://www.jagranjosh.com/current-affairs/bihar-announced-new-surrender-and-rehabilitation-policy-for-maoists-1386136419-1

Arrests/Surrender of LWE Insurgents, South Asia Terrorism Portal, Accessed August 4, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/arrsurrender.htm

policy.<sup>141</sup> Additionally, some surrendered Maoists claimed that they did not receive promised compensation.<sup>142</sup> By 2009, the policy had been increased to provide a grant of 200,000 rupees with additional compensation available for surrendering weapons. The policy also promised free education for the children of surrendered Naxals.<sup>143</sup> Bihar's government announced plans to revise the policy in 2009 so that it would include rehabilitation programs, but these changes were not implemented until the 2013 amendments.<sup>144</sup>

# Aapki Sarkar Appke Dwar Program

- Date: 2006

Key Actor(s): Bihar State Government
 Type of Event: Development initiative
 Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

This program began as a pilot initiative in Sikaria village in 2006.<sup>145</sup> It has since been extended to 65 panchayats in eight Bihar districts.<sup>146</sup> In 2009, the Center government declared the program to be so successful that it encouraged eight other states to implement similar programs.<sup>147</sup>

Aapki Sarkar Appke Dwar, "Your Government at Your Doorstep," aims to target Naxal-affected panchayats with significant development investment. The program builds roads, schools, post offices, computer centers and health clinics.<sup>148</sup>

# **Surrender Policy Amended**

- Date: December 3, 2013

- Key Actor(s): Bihar State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender scheme

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Sayantanee Choudhury, "Rehab Scheme for Maoists Fails to Yield Desired Results in Bihar," *The Times of India*, January 13, 2016, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/patna/Rehab-scheme-for-Maoists-fails-to-yield-desired-results-in-Bihar/articleshow/50568658.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Sanjay K. Mishra, "Maoist Past was Better," *The Telegraph*, October 18, 2016, https://www.telegraphindia.com/1161018/jsp/bihar/story 113999.jsp

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Lata Rani, "Bihar Eyes 'Twin Strategy," *Gulf News*, October 30, 2009

Bihar Timeline 2009, South Asia Terrorism Portal, Accessed July 31, 2017,
 http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/timelines/2009/bihar.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> "Maoists-Hit States Asked to adopt Aapki Sarker, Aapke Dwar," *The Siasat Daily*, August 23, 2009, http://archive.siasat.com/news/maoists-hit-states-asked-adopt-aapki-sarkar-aapke-dwar-30519/

<sup>146 &</sup>quot;Nitish Claims Credit for Bihar's Growth Story During His Rule," *Press Trust of India*, July 27, 2015, http://www.news18.com/news/politics/nitish-claims-credit-for-bihars-growth-story-during-his-rule-1026332.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> "Maoists-Hit States Asked to adopt Aapki Sarker, Aapke Dwar," *The Siasat Daily*, August 23, 2009, http://archive.siasat.com/news/maoists-hit-states-asked-adopt-aapki-sarkar-aapke-dwar-30519/

Smita Gupta, "The State at the Doorstep," *Outlook India*, April 26, 2010, https://www.outlookindia.com/magazine/story/the-state-at-the-doorstep/265091

Bihar's original surrender policy was ineffective because the incentives were too low and the policy did not guarantee that Naxals would not be prosecuted. As a result, very few cadres surrendered under the program.<sup>149</sup>

Bihar State government amended the State's surrender policy on December 3, 2013. Under the new policy, Naxals that surrender are eligible to receive 250,000 rupees (~\$4,000), with additional compensation available for those surrendering with weapons. The money is kept in a bank and surrendered Naxals may claim it three years after their surrender. Until that time, they are eligible for a one-time payment of 10,000 rupees and a monthly benefit of 4,000 rupees. Manu Maharaaj, the senior superintendent of police in Patna, Bihar, said that the slow speed at which money is disbursed and general unawareness of the program have contributed to the low numbr of surrenders. The State government authorized additional funding in 2015 to address the low surrender rate.

# **Operation Green Hunt**

- Date: July 2009-present
- Key Actor(s): Maoists, National Gov, State governments of Chhatisgarh, Jharkhand, Bihar, Odisha, and Maharashtra,
- Type of Event: Counterinsurgency operations
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Increased military presence and establishes state authority in Maoist-controlled areas, occupying forces also exacerbate resentment

While military operations may have reduced Naxalite forces by clearing and holding territory, the occupying forces have also imposed costs on civilians. Locals in Bihar have long-complained of security forces disrupting daily life. While Maoists have been known to attack school buildings, security forces have occupied and destroyed school buildings, fostering resentment. Police forces often move to occupy schools after attacks by Maoists on police stations make those buildings unusable, and security forces frequently use school buildings for temporary shelter when conducting combing operations against Maoists in remote areas. A 2009 Human Rights Watch reported on the impact of the Maoist conflict on schools in Bihar and Jharkhand.

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Rachel Kleinfel and Rusda Majeed, "Fighting Insugency with Politics: The Case of Bihar," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, June 9, 2016, http://carnegieendowment.org/2016/06/09/fighting-insurgency-with-politics-case-of-bihar-pub-63769

Pulla Rao, "Bihar Announced New Surrender and Rehabiliation Policy for Maoists," *Jagran Josh*, December 4, 2012, http://www.jagranjosh.com/current-affairs/bihar-announced-new-surrender-and-rehabilitation-policy-formaoists-1386136419-1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Sayantanee Choudhury, "Rehab Scheme for Maoists Fails to Yield Desired Results in Bihar," *The Times of India*, January 13, 2016, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/patna/Rehab-scheme-for-Maoists-fails-to-yield-desired-results-in-Bihar/articleshow/50568658.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Sayantanee Choudhury, "Bihar Government Releases Rs. 1.06 Crore for Rehabilitation of Maoists," *The Times of India*, December 11, 2015, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/patna/Bihar-government-releases-Rs-1-06-crore-for-rehabilitation-of-Maoists/articleshow/50136613.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Bede Sheppard, Sabotaged Schooling: Naxalite Attacks and Police Occupation of Schools in India's Bihar and Jharkhand States. (New York: Human Rights Watch (HRW), 2009): 64

Maoists claim only to target schools that have been emptied of students occupied by security forces, which is how they justify their attacks on schools, but Human Rights Watch's research undermines that claim. The report suggested that Naxalites were "attacking government schools because they were the only government building in the remote rural areas." Both of these activities disrupt children's education, regularly leading children to drop out or attend less regularly. <sup>155</sup>

### **Integrated Action Plan/Additional Central Assistance (Bihar version)**

- Date: 2010 to present
- Key Actor(s): Central Government, Bihar State Government
- Type of Event: Development program
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Moderate impact due to poor implementation in Bihar, but established avenue for success in future

The Integrated Action Plan was renamed the Additional Central Assistance (ACA), and in 2015 covered 11 districts in Bihar.<sup>156</sup>

While funded by the center, execution is at the district committee level, giving committee the flexibility to draw up concrete proposals, with the Planning Commission at the center monitoring progress. The success of the program has varied between states, with some reported irregularities and corruption—often in the form of diverted funds. Bihar's implementation has been particularly poor, with the state government underutilizing the funds made available by the Centre, and struggling to complete projects on time or at all. In 2012, Bihar used only 61% of available funds. In that year, West Champaran and Munger Districts completed 0 and 25% of their projects, respectively.

#### 7.4 MAOIST EVENTS

# Merger of MCC and PWG in Bihar

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Bede Sheppard, Sabotaged Schooling: Naxalite Attacks and Police Occupation of Schools in India's Bihar and Jharkhand States. (New York: Human Rights Watch (HRW), 2009), https://www.hrw.org/report/2009/12/09/sabotaged-schooling/naxalite-attacks-and-police-occupation-schools-indias-bihar

Bede Sheppard, Sabotaged Schooling: Naxalite Attacks and Police Occupation of Schools in India's Bihar and Jharkhand States. (New York: Human Rights Watch (HRW), 2009): 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> "Development Schemes in the Naxal Affected Districts," Press Information Breau, Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=116427

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> S. Harpal Singh, "Ministers Embroiled in IAP Controversy in Adilabad," *The Hindu*, January 6, 2016, Updated September 22, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/telangana/Ministers-embroiled-in-IAP-controversy-in-Adilabad/article13983726.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> "Bihar Far Behind in Implementing IAP," *ZeeNews*, December 15, 2013, http://zeenews.india.com/news/bihar/bihar-far-behind-in-implementing-iap\_896876.html

Pulla Rao, "Integrated Action Plan Helped to Reduce Naxal Violence: IAP Data," *JagranJosh*, July 22, 2013, http://www.jagranjosh.com/current-affairs/integrated-action-plan-helped-to-reduce-naxal-violence-iap-data-1375095854-1

- Date: 21 September 2004
- Key Actor(s): PWG, MCC, Left Wing Extremists
- Type of Event: Consolidation of Naxalite factions
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification, emergence of a central party to control Naxalite activities in the country with regional, zonal and district level committees

In Bihar, as in many other states, Maoist violence surged following the merger. Bihar in particular had a number of competing Naxal organizations throughout the late 20<sup>th</sup> century. As a result, the consolidation of parties and resulting coordination of attacks was particularly impactful.

#### 7.5 COMMUNICATION EVENTS

April 16, 2001	Disagreement	Following an official request from the Government of Nepal, the Union Home Ministry expressed its concern to the Bihar State Government over its lack of action dealing with PWG insurgents. <sup>160</sup>
July 21, 2009	Policy Statement	Bihar announced that it will expand policing and establish an Anti-Terrorist Squad. This expansion includes increasing the Auxiliary Police force, establishing a new police training center, and establishing model police stations. The Anti-Terrorist Squad became operational in 2013. 162
August 22, 2009	Disagreement	Bihar State Government requested that four additional districts, Lakhisarai, Munger, Buxar, and Sheikhpura, be covered under the Security-Related Expenditure program. The Center government only agreed to cover Munger district. <sup>163</sup>
October 14, 2009	Disagreement	Bihar's Chief Minister Nitish Kumar criticized the Center Government's security policy, saying that policing should only be a part of the government's response to Naxalism. He argued that the State and Center should work together to "saturate the Naxal-prone areas with development." 164
November 16, 2011	Policy Statement	Bihar is increasing funding for anti-Naxal operations, allocating INR 810 million to buy armored vehicles and troop-carriers. Center Home Secretary R.K. Singh visited Bihar and reported that

160 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, April 16, 2001, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, July 21, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
 Sayantanee Choudhury, "Bihar 6th State to Have Anti-Terrorism Squad," The Times of India, November 23, 2013, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/patna/Bihar-6th-state-to-have-Anti-Terrorism-Squad/articleshow/26225773.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, August 22, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair <sup>164</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, October 14, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

March 6, 2013	Disagreement	The Center government criticizes Bihar for not contributing enough to fighting Naxalism. The Home Ministry wrote to Bihar's Chief Secretary complaining that Naxal-affiliated organizations have been allowed to operate freely and the efforts of anti-Naxal Special Forces are not noticeable in Bihar. <sup>166</sup>
November 19, 2013	Disagreement	The Center Joint Intelligence Committee (JIC) issued a report accusing Bihar's government of being 'soft' on Maoists. The report contends that Bihar's counterinsurgency efforts have declined, leading to a rapid increase in killings by Maoists (as compared to the previous year). <sup>167</sup>
December 12, 2013	Disagreement	Center Home Minister Sushilkumar Shinde said that there has been a complete breakdown of cooperation between Bihar and Center forces. In a letter to Bihar's Chief Minister, Shinde advised

learn from them.<sup>168</sup>

Bihar is the only state where Naxalism is diminishing. 165

December Disagreement 13, 2013

Members of Bihar's ruling party disrupted both houses of parliament demanding that Home Minister Shinde apologize for the "insulting" letter that he wrote to Bihar's Chief Minister. Shinde issued a statement defending his letter. 170

the CM to look at other states counterinsurgency structures and

December Disagreement 17, 2013

Bihar's Chief Minister disputed Home Minister Shinde's claim that Bihar is not doing enough to counter Maoists, saying that Shinde is not objective.<sup>171</sup>

<sup>169</sup> "Parliament Disrupted Again, Adjourned," *Odisha Sun Times*, December 12, 2013, http://archive.odishasuntimes.com/2013/12/12/parliament-disrupted-adjourned/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, November 16, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, March 6, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>167</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, November 19, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>168</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 12, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 13, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 17, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

# 8.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Chhattisgarh separated from Madhya Pradesh in 2000. The new state struggled to deal with Naxal activity. This struggle was compounded by the instability of the first chief minister's government and the spillover of fighters from Andhya Pradesh. Following the 2004 merger of the PWG and MCC, Naxal activity surged in Chhattisgarh. In particular, the Dandakaranya region became an important command center for Naxals. The State response has been characterized by strong use of force. Beginning in 2008, the State armed the tribal Salwa Judum movement and accorded its members the status of Special Police Officers. The Indian Supreme Court ruled in 2011 that it is unconstitutional to arm civilians, particularly youth, in place of providing security. The State of Chhattisgarh disputes that ruling and is seeking to reinstate Salwa Judum. Chhattisgarh was also the site of the first Operation Green Hunt action in 2009, which led to the deaths of over 100 Naxals. Both Salwa Judum and Operation Green Hunt have contributed to anti-government sentiment in the region.

#### 8.2 STATE HISTORY

Chhattisgarh was formed by the enactment of Madhya Pradesh Reorganisation Act, 2000 <sup>172</sup> on 1 November 2000. The demand for a new Chattisgarhi speaking state had first come up in 1920's, then put up before the State Reorganisation Committee in 1954 but rejected. It wasn't until the 1990's that an organised political movement was initiated to strongly demand for the separation of the Chhattisgarhi speaking districts from the state of Madhya Pradesh. This demand was led by a group called Chhattisgarh Rajya Nirman Manch under the leadership of Chandulala Chadrakar, a tribal leader. This group initiated a number of state-wide protests demanding for a separate state and in 2000, with Atal Behari Vajpayee the Prime Minister of India leading the National Democratic Alliance, this demand was accepted a Chhattisgarh was carved out of Madhya Pradesh.

At present, Chhattisgarh has 27 districts and predominantly covered under the Schedule V <sup>173</sup> of the Indian Constitution which gives special rights to regions with high tribal concentration. The present Chief Minister of the state, Dr. Raman Singh from the Bhartiya Janata Party, won his third term in 2013, which runs through 2018.<sup>174</sup> His tenure since 2003 has allowed for political stability in the state and continuity in counterinsurgency measures. Since the formation of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Madhya Pradesh Reorganisation Act, 2000, Parliament of the Republic of India No. 28 of 2000 (2000), <a href="http://cgfinance.nic.in/Rules%20&%20Act/Reorganisation%20Act-2000/Reorganisation%20Act,2000(English).PDF">http://cgfinance.nic.in/Rules%20&%20Act/Reorganisation%20Act-2000/Reorganisation%20Act,2000(English).PDF</a>

Provision as to the Administration and Control of Scheduled Areas and Scheduled Tribes, The Constitution of India, http://lawmin.nic.in/olwing/coi/coi-english/Const.Pock%202Pg.Rom8Fsss(33).pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Pradip Kumar Maitra, "Raman Singh Claims a Hat-Trick for BJP," *Hindustan Times*, December 10, 2013, http://www.hindustantimes.com/india/raman-singh-claims-a-hat-trick-for-bjp/story-6Iv2HHHt2cDVrBUz6Qi8kL.html

state, it has been considered one of the worst Left-Wing Extremism affected states, with the highest number of casualties (security forces, insurgents and civilians combined) since 2005<sup>175</sup>.

However, according to various reports, the state is also the top performer in terms of implementation of the critical Public Distribution System (PDS) which has allowed for hunger to be almost eradicated from the state. According to Chattisgarh State Public Relations Department's official website<sup>176</sup>, in terms of primary and secondary education also, the state's performance has been relatively better than many other states and it has a positive sex ratio in favour of females. Chhattisgarh accounts for 38 per cent of the country's steel production and second in the country in terms of mineral revenues with 16 per cent of the country's total mineral production. The state also is the biggest supplier of structural steel in the country and has the country's largest bauxite and aluminium plants. According the state government, it is a "zero power cut state".

However, despite all these positive developments, Chhattisgarh has been lagging behind a number of indicators and has a high intensity of Naxal violence. It is one of the poorest ranking states in the Human Development Index, standard of living index and health, sanitation and hygiene indices. The penetration of telecommunications in the state is one of the poorest in terms of road density (road per 100 km), it fares lower than the national average.

When it comes to Left Wing Extremism, the state has recorded a decline in casualties since a peak from 2006 to 2010.<sup>177</sup> As of 2016, however, the annual death toll remained the highest in the country.<sup>178</sup> India's LWE problem is not uniform in nature and scope in all the states. Naxals established a presence in rural and tribal areas districts of Surguja and Bastar in the early 1980s.<sup>179</sup> These areas have some of the lowest rates of education and health care access in India as well as few government facilities.<sup>180</sup> Additionally, villagers in scheduled areas allege that corporations and government forces have threatened and intimidated them into giving up land for mining and industrial purposes.<sup>181</sup> Naxal forces have addressed some of these concerns by dealing with land disputes and organizing schools and clinics.<sup>182</sup> The Naxals' attention to local concerns have contributed to their support in these areas. This support has waned in the face of

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism: 2017," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 24, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/fatalitiesnaxal05-11.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Chhattisgarh State Public Relations Department, Accessed June 25, 2017, http://dprcg.gov.in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremist Violence in Chhattisgarh: 2005-2016," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed July 13, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/annualcasualtieschhatisgarh.asp

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism: 2017," South Asia Terrorism Portal, Accessed July 13, 2017,

http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/fatalitiesnaxal05-11.htm

 <sup>179 &</sup>quot;The Adivasis of Chhatisgarh: Victims of the Naxalite Movement and Salwa Judum Campaign," Asian Centre for Human Rights, March 2006, p. 13, http://www.achrweb.org/reports/india/Chattis0106.pdf
 180 "Dangerous Duty: Children and the Chhattisgarh Conflict," Human Rights Watch, September 2008, p. 16,

<sup>180 &</sup>quot;Dangerous Duty: Children and the Chhattisgarh Conflict," Human Rights Watch, September 2008, p. 16, https://www.hrw.org/reports/2008/naxalite0908/naxalite0908web.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Kamal Kumar, "Analysis: India's Maoist Challenge," *Al Jazeera*, August 24, 2013, http://www.aliazeera.com/indepth/features/2013/08/2013812124328669128.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> "The Adivasis of Chhatisgarh: Victims of the Naxalite Movement and Salwa Judum Campaign," *Asian Centre for Human Rights*, March 2006, p. 14, http://www.achrweb.org/reports/india/Chattis0106.pdf

increasingly strict Naxal practices, particularly executions of suspected informers and extortion.<sup>183</sup>

Moreover, credible access to justice and gaps between allocation and delivery and implementation mechanisms of welfare schemes and development initiatives has added to this ferment. A Center report on the Panchayati Extension to Schedule Areas Act, 1996 (Local Self Governance) found that the act had done little to preserve tribal lands in Chhattisgarh. Rampant mining activity in Schedule areas and indiscriminate sale of land to corporate in Schedule V areas without due consent of the people's local representatives has caused mass resentment against the government.

### 8.3 STATE EVENTS

# Greyhounds in Andhra Pradesh and spillover effect

- Date: 1989 to present

- Key Actor(s): Andhra Pradesh Greyhounds

- Type of Event: Naxal Displacement

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Increases conflict in Chhattisgarh

Greyhounds are an elite police force with specialized jungle warfare training which was inducted by the Andhra Pradesh state government in 1989. 185 The members of this elite force are handpicked from the state police and are made to undergo rigorous training in special operations, armed and unarmed combat and jungle warfare. They are paid substantially higher than regular police officers and function mainly in Andhra Pradesh, and on request, in other LWE-affected states. The primary function for the Greyhounds force was to conduct targeted strikes at the top Naxal leaders, thus, creating space for the state authorities to push for development initiatives and clear that area of LWE before the insurgents have a chance to regroup and find a new leader. It worked phenomenally well for Andhra Pradesh which has even now, managed to keep Naxalism in check. However, for other neighbouring states, especially those which were on the other side of the Dandakaranya, the spillover effect from escaping Naxals was intense. Chhattisgarh bore the major brunt of this spillover effect. Most of the Naxal leaders and cadres, who escaped action by the Greyhounds in Andhra Pradesh, crossed the state border into Bastar and set up bases there. This is one reason that most of the top-rung leaders of CPI (Maoist) at national as well as state level are from Andhra Pradesh. This spillover effect is what caused LWE to spread fast and deep into Chhattisgarh in a small frame of time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> "Dangerous Duty: Children and the Chhattisgarh Conflict," *Human Rights Watch*, September 2008, p. 16, https://www.hrw.org/reports/2008/naxalite0908/naxalite0908web.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> A Report on Status of Panchayat Extention to Scheduled Areas (PESA) Act 1996 in the States of Andhra Pradesh, Orissa, Jharkhand, Gujarat, and Chhatisgarh, *Government of India Planning Commission*, p. 77, http://planningcommission.nic.in/reports/sereport/ser/ser\_pesa.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> "Andhra Model," India Today, April 8, 2010, http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/Andhra+model/1/91900.html

On 1 April 2013, the national government announced that it was setting up a national level Greyhounds-like force under the Special Infrastructure Scheme of the Ministry of Home Affairs and sanctioned Rs 208 crore for its establishment.

## **Formation of state:**

- Date: November 1, 2000

- Key Actor(s): Chhattisgarh State government, Madhya Pradesh State government

- Type of Event: State Creation

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Increases conflict due to low capacity of new government

Chhattisgarh was created on 1 November 2000 as a result of a decades old demand of separation of the Chhattisgarhi-speaking belt. However, many experts believe that the demand for separation from Madhya Pradesh intensified in the 90's due to intensification in Naxalism-related activities in the tribal belt of the state which now comprises the state of Chhattisgarh. With the creation of Chhattisgarh, the Naxal-affected areas were carved away from Madhya Pradesh and a new political leadership in the nascent stages of the state's formation were unable to control the expansion of insurgent activities in the state. The new state incorporated many poor areas, which created additional challenges for the new government.

With a substantially high forest cover (Abhujmadh forest) which transcends state boundaries and is spread over three states (Chhattisgarh, Orissa and Andhra Pradesh) the Naxalites had a safe haven and easy transit across state boundaries. After Jangal Mahal in West Bengal was taken down, this was the perfect alternative for hideouts and planning as the accessibility in the thick forested areas is next to nil for the government agencies.

Since the extremists are known to take up localised issues to mobilise dissent against the state machinery, they found high success in finding foot soldiers of the movement. Before the state could find its footing and establish a credible leadership, the Naxals had already established their supremacy, especially in the mineral-rich, tribal Bastar division in the south of the state.

The new state was created to pay focused attention to the neglected tribal regions which had a large forest cover and high mineral resources. However, "green pastures" were created within the state with attention only to urban areas and developing corporate resources for mining and other industrial activities, leaving the tribals out in the cold yet again.

The first chief minister of Chhattisgarh, Ajit Jogi from Indian National Congress spent a tumultuous tenure of three years marred with scandals and allegations of corruption. This was enough time to throw the state in throes of a violent conflict.

# **Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy**

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Personal interviews with current and former government officials and local political leaders during a field visit to Chhattisgarh in 2013.

- Date: 2004

- Key Actor(s): Chhattisgarh State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender Policy

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

Chhattisgarh's surrender policy was first sanctioned in 2004. At that time it required surrendered Naxals to participate in anti-insurgency efforts. For many surrendered Naxals, this meant taking part in anti-Naxal operations alongside security forces. As of 2014, surrendered Naxals are entitled to a monthly stipend of 4,000 rupees for three years, a 250,000 rupee grant, and an additional cash award depending on their rank. According to a 2014 report, none of the Naxals that surrendered in that year received their benefits. 188

Chhattisgarh has consistently had high levels of surrenders. In 2016, 961 Naxals surrendered in Chhattisgarh. Villagers contend that many of these surrenders are ordinary people that have been coerced into surrendering for propaganda purposes. <sup>190</sup>

# Formation of Salwa Judum

- Date: 2005

- Key Actor(s): Salwa Judum, Chhattisgarh State Government

- Type of Event: Arming of Non-State Actors

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification due to new violent actors

Salwa Judum formed in 2005 in Dantewada District in the Bastar division. There is no consensus on what led to its formation, but one story holds that the Naxals had been enforcing a boycott of a local forest product. Local tribal people did not support the boycott and fled to relief camps to avoid Naxalite reprisals.<sup>191</sup> The State government enlisted tribal youth in counter-insurgency operations, eventually making them Special Police Officers and Koya commandos. They were provided with very little education and training to perform these duties.<sup>192</sup>

Salwa Judum's peak era of activity was between 2005 and 2010. They operated as a militia in Chhattisgarh, especially in Bastar division. There were several cases of extortion, smuggling,

10'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Aritra Bhattacharya, "There is no War in Bastar, Only Battles," *The Caravan*, August 22, 2016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Ashutosh Bhardwaj, "70% Chhattisgarh Naxal Surrenders are neither 'Naxal' nor 'Surrenders," *The Indian Express*, December 8, 2014, http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-others/70-chhattisgarh-naxal-surrenders-are-neither-naxal-nor-surrenders/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Arrests/Surrender of LWE Insurgents, *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed July 20, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data sheets/arrsurrender.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Aman Sethi, "Kafka in Chhattisgarh: The Bureaucratization of Violence in India," Al Jazeera America, November 8, 2015, http://america.aljazeera.com/multimedia/2015/11/kafka-in-chhattisgarh-the-bureaucratization-of-violence-in-india.html. Also Malini Subramaniam, "Ground Report: The Truth about Chhattisgarh's Recent Maoist Surrenders," Scroll.in, December 19, 2015, https://scroll.in/article/775849/ground-report-the-truth-about-chhattisgarhs-recent-maoist-surrenders

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> "India's Naxalites: A Spectre Haunting India," *The Economist*, August 17, 2006, http://www.economist.com/node/7799247

Madhav Khosla, "Salwa Judum and the Supreme Court," *The Hindu*, July 13, 2011, http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/salwa-judum-and-the-supreme-court/article2221935.ece

murder and criminal intimidation against them, but no action was taken against them. There were reports where it was revealed that during and after Operation Green Hunt, the Salwa Judum cadres would sometimes turn their guns on the very security forces they were intended to support. The National Human Rights Commission in several of its reports had noted gross human rights violations by members of the outfit.

## **Implementation of Forest Rights Act**

- Date: 2005 – present (2017)

- Key Actor(s): Center Government, Chhattisgarh State Government

- Type of Event: Development

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Increases support for Naxalites

The 2006 Forest Rights Act recognizes the historic rights of forest dwellers over forest resources. Implementation of the act has been hampered by poor awareness of its provisions throughout India. This is especially a problem in the large interior forest areas of Chhattisgarh. A 2012 study found that some Chhattigarh forest dwellers believed that local leaders had intentionally not told them about the Act for political purposes. Although activists allege that Chhattisgarh has been slow to settle claims, their 42% settlement rate is in line with the national average, which is about 40%.

In 2016, Chhattisgarh became the first State to revoke land rights that had previously been granted under the Forest Rights Act. This was done to facilitate coal mining.<sup>197</sup>

# Suspension of Salwa Judum and Special Police Officers:

- Date: 2006

- Key Actor(s): Salwa Judum, Chhattisgarh State Government

- Type of Event: Dispute over Arming Non-State Actors

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Disruption of cooperation between Center and State

On April 11, 2006, the state government had itself suspended the Salwa Judum which had initially started as People's Resistance Movement, a largely peaceful movement, under the leadership of Mahendra Karma. However, in 2008, when Karma declared that Salwa Judum

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Based on reports and fact sheets accessed during field visit to Bastar in 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Madhusudan Bandi, "Forest Rights Act in Chhattisgarh and Gujarat: Unfolding the Dynamics in Implementation," *Journal of Rural Development* 34, no. 2 (April 2015): 144

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> Madhusudan Bandi, "Forest Rights Act in Chhattisgarh and Gujarat: Unfolding the Dynamics in Implementation," *Journal of Rural Development* 34, no. 2 (April 2015): 140

G Seetharaman, "Down Memory Lane: Forest Rights Act Yet to Achieve Major Milestones," *The Economic Times*, July 31, 2016, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/down-memory-lane-forest-rights-act-yet-to-achieve-major-milestones/articleshow/53469538.cms

Nitin Sethi, "Chhattisgarh Government Cancels Tribal Rights over Forest Lands," *Business Standard*, February 18, 2016, http://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/chhattisgarh-govt-cancels-tribal-rights-over-forest-lands-116021601327\_1.html

would cease to exist, the state government took it under its ambit and armed the Salwa Judum cadres. It also inducted several Special Police Officers called Koya Commandos who were already part of the state's counterinsurgency strategy with the Salwa Judum cadres as force multipliers in the state's plan.

The Indian Supreme Court declared Salwa Judum and other SPOs unconstitutional on July 5, 2011. The ruling criticized Chhattisgarh for "claim[ing] that it has a constitutional sanction to perpetrate, indefinitely, a regime of gross violation of human rights in a manner, and by adopting the same modes, as done by Maoist/Naxalite extremists." The ruling focused on the age, lack of education, and lack of training that most Salwa Judum recruits possessed.

The State argued that the SPOs were only engaged in non-combatant roles, such as "spotters, guides, intelligence gatherers and for maintenance of local law and order." The Supreme Court, however, found that the SPOs had been given firearms "as full fledged members of the police force, and are expected to perform the duties, bear the liabilities, and … [put] their lives on the line" as regular security forces.<sup>200</sup>

The Supreme Court order required that the State of Chhattisgarh immediately stop using SPOs for counterinsurgency, retrieve all firearms issued to SPOs, and make provisions for the safety of former SPOS. It also required that the Center government end funding for SPO recruitment or support.<sup>201</sup>

After the group was declared to be unconstitutional, its members became a prime target of the Naxals, regularly being killed in concerted strike operations. They are now housed in fortified camps to ensure their protection in different parts of Chhattisgarh.<sup>202</sup> Some members who feared reprisal attacks joined the Naxal ranks. The state government in Chhattisgarh is still contesting the Supreme Court decision and is hoping to reinstate Salwa Judum and Koya Commandos in full capacity.

# **Operation Green Hunt in Chhattisgarh**

- Date: July 2009 to mid-2010

- Key Actor(s): Center Government, Chhattisgarh State Government

- Type of Event: Police surge

<sup>198</sup> J. Venkatesan, "Salwa Judum is Illegal, says Supreme Court," *The Hindu*, July 5, 2013, Updated October 1, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/salwa-judum-is-illegal-says-supreme-court/article2161246.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Nandini Sundar and Ors. Vs. State of Chattisgarh, Writ Petition (Civil) No. 250 of 2007, Order (Supreme Court of India, 2011): 2

Nandini Sundar and Ors. Vs. State of Chattisgarh, Writ Petition (Civil) No. 250 of 2007, Order (Supreme Court of India, 2011): 60

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Nandini Sundar and Ors. Vs. State of Chattisgarh, Writ Petition (Civil) No. 250 of 2007, Order (Supreme Court of India, 2011): 76

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Based on reports and fact sheets accessed during field visit to Bastar in 2013.

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Temporary decrease in attacks, long term builds resentment against government

The Ministry of Home Affairs sanctioned a covert operation to "flush out" insurgents from the forested inner-reaches of Abujmadh forest. This operation was jointly carried out from July 2009 (exact date unavailable) by the CRPF and State Police and Cobra Commanders. The Chhattisgarh government termed it as Operation Green Hunt. It was an area domination exercise in which no prisoners were taken. In December 2009, this operation was intensified over a period of four days in which nearly 100 Naxals were reportedly killed. However, the collateral damage of this operation was intense and while the number casualties declined in 2009 and a few months in 2010 (Naxals took this time to regroup and rearm themselves), the reprisal attacks which followed were deadlier than ever and saw a tremendous spike in the number of casualties.<sup>203</sup> The Chhattisgarh government eventually suspended this operation, reportedly sometime in mid-2010. However, the damage was done and the resentment against the government was at an all-time high. The clear-hold-build model failed as this operation only cleared the area, the peace wasn't held for long and the time that took for the Naxals to recover from the operation was never utilized for building trust and confidence among the locals by the state.

### **8.4** Maoist Events

# **Merger of PWG and MCC:**

- Date: 2004

- Key Actor(s): PWG, MCC

- Type of Event: Consolidation of Naxalite factions

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification, emergence of a central party to control Naxalite activities in the country with regional, zonal and district level committees

While the top leadership of the party remained largely the original leaders from Andhra Pradesh and West Bengal, the second rung leadership took into consideration local demographics. So, in Chhattisgarh, the biggest tribe being the Gonds, the second rung leadership comprised Gond leaders. This has given them a significant boost in the local hierarchy where smaller tribes like Madhiya and Murias have been reduced to the level of foot soldiers.

This development brought the Abhujmadh forest and the Dandakaranya region into focus, with Chhattisgarh becoming the primary command and control centre for all Naxal activity in India. Moreover, there have been several reports by intelligence agencies that the year 2014 will see a resurgence of Naxal activity in a state after a hiatus to celebrate and commemorate the tenth anniversary of LWE in Chhattisgarh. Since 2004, the activities of the movement have increased in scale and size, becoming increasingly brazen year on year. From small crude targeted strikes

\_

<sup>203 &</sup>quot;Chhatisgarh Attack 'Consequence' of Green Hunt: Maoist Leader," Hindustan Times, April 6, 2010, http://www.hindustantimes.com/delhi-news/chhatisgarh-attack-consequence-of-green-hunt-maoist-leader/story-G4utwRHT24hNgnug1PLs1L.html

to large scale attacks using sophisticated technologies, their MOA is getting increasingly refined. With the stated aim of CPI (Maoist) being overthrowing the present political structure in India, use of excessive force has been their biggest weapon.

# Formation of Dandakaranya Special Zonal Committee:

- Date: 2004

Key Actor(s): CPI (Maoist)

- Type of Event: Formation of Naxalite headquarters

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Likely to result in increase in Naxal attacks due to safe haven for planning

The mythical Dandakaranya region where Lord Rama apparently spent his time during his 14-year exile is now a fortified command structure for all Naxal activity. After its formation in 2004, Chintalnar in Sukma district (then Dantewada district) was made its headquarters and in years to come, a village called Jagargonda in Dantewada district was completely taken over by the insurgents and closed to civilians as well as security forces. It was in January 2014 that the spokesperson for DSZC Gumudavelli Venkatakrishna Prasad aka Gudsa Usendi surrendered in front of CRPF in Andhra Pradesh and some concrete leads have started emerging towards capturing this fortified structure.<sup>204</sup> Earlier this year, the Ministry of Home Affairs had been credited with an anonymous statement citing that the General Secretary of CPI (Maoist) Ganapathy was spotted in the area coordinating a meeting of cadres to plan attacks on election officials and state ministers<sup>205</sup>.

The state and regional committees under DSZC have formed Dalams (regional units) and run parallel governments in their areas of influence called Janatana Sarkar ordering public executions through a Kangaroo court and capitalising on the lack of credible access to justice. In Chhattigarh, these Dalams have been known to intimidate people into joining them, coercing locals to provide human and logistical support and attacking anybody who are even suspected to be working with the government. There have also been allegations that they use child soldiers and have, in the past, used locals as human shields in operations against the security forces. They have their own military school in the Abujhmadh forest in Chhatisgarh state area, some surrendered Naxalites told Chhattisgarh police in 2013.

## **8.5** COMMUNICATION EVENTS

December Disagreement Chhattisgarh Chief Minister Raman Singh said that the Center should be responsible for dealing with the Naxalites. He argued

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Bharti Jain and Anuja Jaiswall, "Blow to Maoists, Top Leader Gudsa Usendi Surrenders," *The Times of India*, January 9, 2014, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Blow-to-Maoists-top-leader-Gudsa-Usendi-surrenders/articleshow/28572700.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> "MHA Alert: Ganapathy in Abujhmad," *Express News Service*, November 5, 2013, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/mha-alert-ganapathy-in-abujhmad/1191003/

10, 2004		that individual state action was impossible due to difficulties in coordinating between states and lack of resources. <sup>206</sup>
February 19, 2009	Policy Statement	CPI-Maoist, through the Dandakaranya regional committee spokesman, announced that it was willing to engage in peace talks with Chhattisgarh's government. Chhattisgarh's Chief Minister responded that he would consider a proposal for talks. <sup>207</sup>
July 14, 2007	Disagreement	Center Minister of State for Home said that Chhattisgarh is not doing enough to deal with the Naxal insurgency. Specifically, he said that the State was not properly training police and that lack of training has contributed to deaths of Center Reserve Police Force personnel. <sup>208</sup>
April 29, 2009	Agreement	The Center Reserve Police Force bought land in Chhattisgarh and Orissa intended for new operational headquarters for the Combat Battalion for Resolution Action (COBRA) force. <sup>209</sup>
May 11, 2009	Policy Statement	Chhattisgarh Home Minister Nanki Ram Kanwar announced that there would be no negotiations with Naxals until attacks ended. He added that Naxalism is a national issue, so any talks should be held with the Center Government. <sup>210</sup>
May 21, 2009	Disagreement	The Center Ministry for Home Affairs requested that states affected by Naxals, especially Chhattisgarh, deploy additional forces during joint missions. The request came after complaints from Center forces that state police in Chhatttisgarh were often not present during operations. <sup>211</sup>
July 15, 2010	Policy Statement	At a meeting of Chief Ministers of Naxal-affected states, Chhattisgarh CM Raman Singh called for a national strategy for responding to the Naxal insurgency. He also said that the only possible strategy focused on security. <sup>212</sup>
January 11, 2011	Policy Statement	Chhattisgarh announced an expansion of the Special Police Officer (SPO) program. 2,400 youths in the Bastar district will be recruited as SPOs. Since they are not part of the regular police

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 10, 2004, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> "Naxals Attack Kill 3 CRPF Mem Amidst Peace Talks," *Indian Express*, February 19, 2009, http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-others/naxals-attack-kill-3-crpf-men-amidst-peace-talks/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, July 14, 2007, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, April 29, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, May 11, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair <sup>211</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, May 21, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, July 15, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

force, their mo	nthly pay	is INR 3	,000	(~\$65)	$^{213}$

July 6,	Disagreement
2011	

The Supreme Court ruled against Chhattisgarh's policy of deploying tribal youth as Special Police Officers. This applies to Koya Commandos, Salwa Judum, and all similar forces. The ruling found that arming youth that had not completed their education violated the Constitution. The ruling required that all such forces be immediately disarmed and their weapons recalled.<sup>214</sup>

June 20, Disagreement 2012

The Supreme Court has repeatedly issued orders requiring that security forces leave schools. As of January 2011, the Government of Chhattisgarh was still using schools as camps for security forces despite the orders.<sup>215</sup> Chhattisgarh State announced plans to require its forces to leave schools in September 2012.<sup>216</sup>

May 31, Agreement 2013

Center Government announced plans to move UAV operations to Chhattisgarh. At the same time, the Indian Air Force expanded helicopter operations in the area.<sup>217</sup>

May 31, Disagreement 2013

In the aftermath of a CPI-Maoist attack on a Congress convoy in Bastar that killed 24 people, <sup>218</sup> Chhattisgarh CM Raman Singh criticized the Center's strategy for combatting Naxalism. He argued that the Naxal insurgency was a national problem, but that the Center had failed to coordinate planning, intelligence-gathering, and necessary resources for operations. <sup>219</sup>

August Disagreement 23, 2013

The Supreme Court threatened the Chhattisgarh State Government with contempt proceedings for failing to carry out its orders. The Court noted that the State had not banned Salwa Judum or required security forces to vacate schools.<sup>220</sup>

<sup>112 - - - - - -</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, January 11, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, July 6, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 20, 2012, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>216 &</sup>quot;No More Camping in Schools for Chhattisgarh Security Men," Sify News September 29, 2012, http://www.sify.com/news/No-more-camping-in-schools-for-Chhattisgarh-security-men-news-National-mj3wNSjjjegsi.html

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, May 31, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> "Twenty-Four People Killed, Including Top Congress Leader, as Maoists Ambush Party Convoy in Chhattisgarh," *DailyMail*, May 25, 2013, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/indiahome/indianews/article-2330992/Twenty-people-killed-including-Congress-leader-Maoists-ambush-party-convoy-Chhattisgarh.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, May 31, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, August 23, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

October Policy 23, 2016 Statement

Chhattisgarh's Home Minister reiterated the State's willingness to begin talks with Naxals. This statement followed reports that the Supreme Court had requested that the State begin talks.<sup>221</sup>

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> "Chhattisgarh Government Open for Dialogue with Naxals," *The Indian Express*, October 23, 2016, http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/chhattisgarh-government-open-for-dialogue-with-naxals-3098773/

### 9.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Jharkhand state came into existence on 15 November 2000 under the Bihar Reorganisation Act, 2000 when the southern parts of the state of Bihar were separated to form the new state. The date of the formation of the state is significant because it coincides with Birsa Munda's birthday, who led the tribals of then Bihar against the feudal agrarian practices of the British colonial rulers as a part of India's independence movement. The demand for a separate state for Jharkhandis was finally met after almost 50 years of struggle which began pre-independence in India and owing to neglect of the tribal belt of Bihar, intensified in the 1980's.

Bihar's tribal areas, which form most of Jharkhand, were significantly affected by Left Wing Extremism. In fact, the current Chief Minister of the state, Mr Raghubar Das in his first address after taking over the position in January 2015 stated that over six decades of administrative failure in the region led to an increase in and sustenance of Naxalism in the state, a problem which his government promises to address on a priority basis<sup>222</sup>.

Jharkhand, like other states in the Red Corridor, is rich in natural resources like iron ore, manganese, coal, limestone, graphite, quartzite, asbestos, lead, zinc, copper, and some gold, among others. It also is one of the leading states in generating electricity from thermal and hydroelectric plants. However, the fruits of these "gifts" have eluded the tribal population of the state.

As a part of Bihar, the tribal belt which now constitutes Jharkhand, received minimum funds from development plans. Resettlement and rehabilitation of the tribals under the provisions of Schedule V of the Indian Constitution also remained poorly implemented.<sup>223</sup>

A 2008 report by an expert committee constituted by the Planning Commission of India noted, "In general, the contradiction between the tribal community and the State itself has become sharper, translating itself into open conflict in many areas. Almost all over the tribal areas, including Nagaland, Manipur, Tripura, Assam, Jharkhand, Odisha, Chhattisgarh, Maharashtra, Andhra Pradesh and Kerala, tribal people seem to feel a deep sense of exclusion and alienation, which has been manifesting itself in different forms. ... The socio-economic infrastructure among the tribal people is inadequate, thereby contributing to their disempowerment and deprivation." 224

<sup>2</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>quot;Administrative Failure Behind Naxalism: Jharkand CM," The Hindu, January 2, 2015, Updated April 22, 2016, <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/administrative-failure-behind-naxalism-jharkhand-cm-raghubar-das/article6748734.ece">http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/administrative-failure-behind-naxalism-jharkhand-cm-raghubar-das/article6748734.ece</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Sudeep Chakravarti, "Naxalism and Angst of Jharkhand," *LiveMint*, February 3, 2010, http://www.livemint.com/Opinion/oHfyDC6CZ6Fr1W9uzH3mlI/Naxalism-and-angst-of-Jharkhand-tribals.html

<sup>&</sup>quot;Development Challenges in Extremist Affected Areas - Report of an Expert Group to Planning Commission,"
Government of India, 2008, http://planningcommission.gov.in/reports/publications/rep\_dce.pdf

The problem in the state is two-fold: firstly, since its inception, the state of Jharkhand has remained politically unstable with the political landscape remaining marred with successive corrupt governments and long periods of President's Rule imposed. The state has seen 10 governments and three tenures of President's Rule imposed in the last 14 years. Secondly, the Constitutional provisions for Schedule V<sup>225</sup> areas which govern a large part of the state owing to its high tribal population, have not been followed leading to exploitation of the natural resources in the state without taking into consideration the tribal interest. In fact, in Jharkhand, the Panchayat Extension to Schedule Areas Act, 1996<sup>226</sup> has not been implemented at all because there haven't been any elections to appoint the Gram Sabhas (Village Councils) as is mandated under the Schedule V. This has led to a complete failure of local self-governance too<sup>227</sup>.

As a consequence, Jharkhand emerged as one of the worst affected states in India's Red Corridor. In 2013, 22 of Jharkhand's 24 districts were affected by Naxalism. <sup>228</sup> In that year Jharkhand also recorded the highest number of casualties due to Naxal violence. <sup>229</sup>

## 9.2 STATE HISTORY

The tribals in Jharkhand state are anthropologically perhaps as old as India. Their struggle is well documented as a part of the independence movement of India against British Imperialism. The Santhals, Mundas and Pahariyas are among numerous other tribals who rebelled as far back as the 18<sup>th</sup> century against the colonial rule.

The movement for a separate state of Jharkhand started in the early 1900's when Jaipal Singh, an Indian Hockey captain and Olympian, suggested the idea of a separate state consisting of the southern districts of Bihar.<sup>230</sup> The new state of Jharkhand separated from Bihar on November 15, 2000 following the passage of the Bihar Reorganization Bill in India's Parliament.

Since the early Magadh Empire which ruled over the northern parts of India including present day Bihar and Jharkhand, the idea of a distinct indigenous entity has existed.<sup>231</sup> In 1765, the British East India Company took control of the area and it became known as Jharkhand.<sup>232</sup>

Provision as to the Administration and Control of Scheduled Areas and Scheduled Tribes, The Constitution of India, http://lawmin.nic.in/olwing/coi/coi-english/Const.Pock%202Pg.Rom8Fsss(33).pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> The Provisions of the Panchayats (Extension to the Scheduled Areas) Act of 1996, Parliament of the Republic of India No. 40 of 1996 (1996), <a href="http://tribal.nic.in/actRules/PESA.pdf">http://tribal.nic.in/actRules/PESA.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> "Development Challenges in Extremist Affected Areas - Report of an Expert Group to Planning Commission," Government of India, 2008, <a href="http://planningcommission.gov.in/reports/publications/rep\_dce.pdf">http://planningcommission.gov.in/reports/publications/rep\_dce.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Unstarred Question No. 2248, Government of India Rokya Sabha, 2014

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremism: 1999-2016 (MHA), *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed July 31, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/fatalitiesnaxalmha.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Radhika Bordia, "A 'Jungli in the Constituent Assembly: Jaipal Singh Munda," *NDTV*, January 26, 2017, http://www.ndtv.com/people/a-jungli-in-the-constituent-assembly-jaipal-singh-munda-1652949

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> "Civilization of Jharkhand," *Jharkhand State Museum*, Accessed June 25, 2017, http://statemuseumranchi.in/civilization.html

The tribals in Jharkhand have been fighting for their right to self-determination and autonomy since before the First War of Independence in 1857. The tribal areas of Jharkhand are mineral-rich and have historically been exploited by outside interests. The main issues that brought together the disparate tribal communities to demand a separate state related to regional economic issues, particularly rights over resources.<sup>233</sup>

One important early organizer in the movement was the Adivasi Mahasaba, which was founded in 1939.<sup>234</sup> Originally a student group, it became the Jharkhand Party in 1949 and contested the 1952 Bihar State Assembly election. That election made the Jharkhand Party, under the leadership of Jaipal Singh, the second largest party.<sup>235</sup>

In 1963, however, Jaipal Singh joined the Indian National Congress with his followers which led to the eventual decline of the Adivasi Mahasabha. The strength of pro-statehood leaders steadily eroded in successive elections post 1969.

Jharkand had suffered from political instability since its formation in November, 2000. Jharkhand has seen ten governments and three instances of President's Rule imposed. This constant political failure has led to exacerbation and sustenance of the problem of Naxalism in the state. Most of the political turmoil in Jharkhand has been the result of charges of corruption or failure to maintain a majority in the Legislative Assembly in a coalition government. This constant change in leadership has led to the state's progress being slow due to lack in consistent political will. Moreover, as a consequence of this political upheaval, the confidence and faith of people in the federal polity of the country has considerably shaken.

## 9.3 STATE EVENTS

# **Formation of State**

- Date: 15 November 2000

- Key actor(s): Central Government, State Government

- Type of event: State Reorganisation under Constitutional Provision

- Likely effect on the conflict: Intensification, Emergence of new theatres of violence

http://www.traveljharkhand.com/jharkhand-tourism/jharkhand-overview/jharkhand-history.html

 $\underline{http://www.frontline.in/static/html/fl1724/17240320.htm}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> "History of Jharkhand," *TravelJharkhand*, Accessed September 17, 2017,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Kalyan Chaudhuri, "The Day of Jharkhand," *Frontline* Vol 17, Iss 24 (2000)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Kalyan Chaudhuri, "The Day of Jharkhand," *Frontline* Vol 17, Iss 24 (2000) http://www.frontline.in/static/html/fl1724/17240320.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Kalyan Chaudhuri, "The Day of Jharkhand," *Frontline* Vol 17, Iss 24 (2000) http://www.frontline.in/static/html/fl1724/17240320.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> "Political Instability Keeping Jharkhand Behind," *The Free Press Journal*, November 28, 2014, http://www.freepressjournal.in/political-instability-keeping-jharkhand-behind/

Jharkhand was created under the Bihar State Reorganisation Act, 2000 on **15 November 2000.** It was then the 28<sup>th</sup> state of India and was carved out of the state of Bihar incorporating the largely tribal belt in the south of the undivided state. The demand for a separate statehood for Jharkhand started soon after the Indian independence owing to the presence of more than 50 tribal communities from different scheduled castes and tribes as recognised by the Indian Constitution. After the formation of Jharkhand Mukti Morcha under the leadership of Santhal tribal leader, Shibu Soren, this movement gained steam. All the tribes in Jharkhand were asked to come onboard this movement for separate statehood. Some of the prominent tribes in Jharkhand are Santhal, Munda, Oraon, Ho, Birhor, Kharia, Bhumij, Dusad, Lohar, Gond, Kuiri, Muchi, Kudmi (Mahato) and Mahali.

However, these tribes were not united in their demand for a separate statehood. The history of Jharkhand statehood demand is replete with ethnic and regional divisions because of which, the state is still in a state of instability.

The basic reasons behind the movement for a separate state were exploitation of the tribal people by *dikus* (outsiders)<sup>237</sup>, exclusion of some of the tribal communities from the constitutional guarantees and reservations, the right to forest resources and the marginalisation and displacement of populations due to rampant industrialisation and mining activities.<sup>238</sup> These activities occur in spite of the fact that these areas falling under Schedule V of the Indian Constitution and institutional failure to implement the development projects in these areas.

The new state became a new stage of leftist insurgent activities which were already on the rise in undivided Bihar. With high concentration of mineral wealth and other natural resources, Jharkhand became one of the first states where criminalisation of Naxal activity became evident. Local criminals and thugs started forming splinter groups, apparently following the leftist ideology, only to expand their extortion and other criminal activities.<sup>239</sup>

With a high tribal concentration, pre-existing problems in implementation due to institutional and administrative failure and rampant corruption, the new state was plagues with the problems of access to justice, lack of development, infrastructure, health and sanitation facilities, employment opportunities and education. This added to the ferment and allowed the various groups to easily mobilise ground level support for carrying out regular attacks against the security forces. In fact, in several districts of Jharkhand, the Naxalites ran parallel government and systems of justice dispensation which still exist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> Kalyan Chaudhuri, "The Day of Jharkhand," *Frontline* Vol 17, Iss 24 (2000) http://www.frontline.in/static/html/fl1724/17240320.htm

Kalyan Chaudhuri, "The Day of Jharkhand," Frontline Vol 17, Iss 24 (2000) http://www.frontline.in/static/html/fl1724/17240320.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> "Naxals Turns Mining Mafia in Jharkhand," *NDTV*, April 20, 2010, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/naxals-turn-mining-mafia-in-jharkhand-415800

The new state came into existence to address the issues of neglect of the tribal regions. However, due to unstable political circumstances, only a few urban and semi-urban regions benefitted. The tribal regions largely remained unaffected in this regard and therefore, the problems of lopsided development persisted leading to an increase in the conflict, leading up to 2013, when Jharkhand recorded the highest number of casualties among all Naxal-affected states.

## **Shanti Sena and Special Police Officers**

- Date: 1998 (in Odisha), 2000 (in Jharkand)
- Key actor(s): Tribal population, security agencies, Naxalites
- Type of event: Grass-root human intelligence, force multipliers in COIN operations
- Likely effect on the conflict: Initial containment followed by retaliatory Intensification, Criminalisation of locals due to arming

The Shanti Sena or army of peace was the first concerted effort by the Odisha state government to combat the Naxal threat in the state by reaching out to the locals for support. It was initiated in 1998. Jharkhand adopted this step as well after the state's creation in 2000. While there isn't much official information available about the strength, functioning or modus operandi of this civilian force, it is believed to have started on the principles of non-violence, solely for the purpose of ground-level intelligence gathering.

In recent times, there have been allegations of armed cadres from Shanti Sena committing acts of extortion from landlords, industrialists, and businessman on the pretext to fight against the Naxalites and human rights violation<sup>240</sup>. The outfit is headed by Tileswar and Praveen Shah and is most active in Gumla district. They have a significant presence in neighbouring districts of Khunti, Simdega and Ranchi as well. Since the past few years, the Shanti Sena cadres have been under constant attack from the members of CPI (Maoist) and other Naxalite splinter groups in the state. There have been several targeted attacks in which a number of Shantii Sena cadres have been killed<sup>241</sup>.

However, security establishments in Jharkhand have refused to comment on the existence of the outfit, neither confirming nor denying it.

## Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy (Nayi Disha)

- Date: 2001

- Key Actor(s): Jharkhand State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender policy

<sup>240</sup> Inputs based of field visit to Gumla district in Jharkhand in 2012 and 2013.

Deepu Sebastian Edmond, "Shanti Sena and a Violent Story on How a Jharkhand District Got Split Down the Middle," *The Indian Express*, November 24, 2014, <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-others/shanti-sena-and-a-violent-story-on-how-a-jharkhand-district-got-split-down-the-middle/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-others/shanti-sena-and-a-violent-story-on-how-a-jharkhand-district-got-split-down-the-middle/</a>

- Likely effect on the conflict: De-escalation

Jharkhand's surrender policy was first introduced in 2001. It has since been amended in 2003, 2009, and 2015.<sup>242</sup> As of 2016, the policy provided each surrendered Naxal with a surrender reward of 50,000 Rs., a monthly stipend of 5,000 Rs., education for his/her children, a vocational training program, land, and any reward posted for the specific person.<sup>243</sup>

The policy came under fire in 2017 after the surrender of zonal commander Kundan Pahan. Pahan is believed to be responsible for the murder of 74 people, including the 2009 kidnapping, torture, and murder of a special branch inspector.<sup>244</sup> Pahan received 1.5 million rupees (the bounty on his head) for surrendering.<sup>245</sup>

## Offer of Peace Talks

- Date: January 2010

- Key Actor(s): Jharkhand State Government, CPI-Maoist

- Type of Event: Discussion of Peace Talks

- Likely Effect on Conflict: No talks occurred, so minor effect

On the day that he was sworn into office, Jharkhand's new Chief Minister Shibu Soren offered to hold talks with Naxalites. Soren's government also put a halt to long range patrols and search operations, which had been common while the State was under President's Rule.<sup>246</sup> CPI-Maoist responded positively to the offer, but set conditions before talks could occur. These conditions included releasing prisoners, ending Operation Green Hunt, and punishing police officers involved in extra-judicial killings.<sup>247</sup> CPI-Maoist offered a 72-day ceasefire if the State halted Operation Green Hunt.<sup>248</sup> CM Soren responded that there would be no talks until CPI-Maoist laid down arms.<sup>249</sup> This did not happen and the talks never materialized.

# Saranda Action Plan (Jharkhand)

- Date: 30 January 2012

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Sudhir Kumar Mishra, "Jharkhand Has Open Mind on Rebel Rehab Policy," *The Telegraph*, May 17, 2017

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Sanjeev Rha, "Maoist Surrenders to Move in Nayi Disha," *The Pioneer*, September 1, 2016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> Amitabh Srivastava, "Getting Away with Murder," *India Today*, June 8, 2017

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> "Dreaded Maoist Kundan Pahan Surrenders, Says 'Wasted 20 Years,'" *All India* May 15, 2017, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/dreaded-maoist-kundan-pahan-surrenders-says-wasted-20-years-1693510

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Manoj Prasad, "In Jharkhand, Soren-Led Govt Calls Off Anti-Naxal Ops," *Financial Express*, January 21, 2010, http://www.financialexpress.com/archive/in-jharkhand-soren-led-govt-calls-off-anti-naxal-ops/569819/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> "Jharkhand government to Consider Maoists Conditions for Talks," *Sify News*, January 30, 2010, http://www.sify.com/news/jharkhand-government-to-consider-maoists-conditions-for-talks-soren-news-national-kb4tudcadfdsi.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> "Tackling Maoists: Soren Meets Chidambaram, *Rediff News*, February 25, 2010, http://www.rediff.com/news/report/soren-meets-chidambaram-on-maoists-issue/20100225.htm

<sup>249 &</sup>quot;Talks Only After Naxals Lay Down Arms: Soren," NDTV, January 30, 2010, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/talks-only-after-naxals-lay-down-arms-soren-410019

- Key actor(s): state government, Ministry of Rural Development Government of India, Police organisations
- Type of event: Area domination followed by development initiative
- Likely effect on the conflict: Decline in conflict

Saranda is a dense forest and the largest Sal plantation in Asia. It is situated in West Singhbhum district of Jharkhand predominantly and covers area in both, Chhattisgarh and Odisha as well. Since the formation of the state, the 56 villages under six Panchayats of the Saranda Forest Region had been under the control of CPI (Maoist) and were called the Liberated Zone. There are approximately 1,50,000 inhabitants, mostly from the Ho tribe, living in the forest villages here. There were many Naxalite training camps in the deep reaches of the forest which served as headquarters of insurgent activities in the region. Since the Ministry of Home Affairs initiated Operation Green Hunt in Abujhmadh forest in neighbouring Chhattisgarh in 2008-09, there were many anti-naxalite operations in Jharkhand as well.

However, unlike the security forces elsewhere, these operations were carried out most discretely in Jharkhand. According to some news reports, one such set of operations was Operation Anaconda I and II and many middle and senior level leaders amongst the active naxalite outfits were targeted and eliminated in Saranda in August 2011. After this area dominance exercise, The Ministry of Rural Development, then headed by Jairam Ramesh from the United Progressive Alliance, announced and implemented the Saranda Action Plan on 30 January 2012 through the Jharkhand state government.

The key features of the Saranda Action Plan are as follows:<sup>250</sup>

- Distribution of Solar Lamps, Bicycles, Transistors, and Musical Instruments to all the 7000 families in the areas recognized and targeted under the SAP. (Estimated Cost Rs. 5.2 crores).
- Installation of 200 hand-pumps in the villages. (Estimated Cost Rs. 1.2 crores)
- To bring all the 7000 families under BPL (Below Poverty Line) Scheme and IAY (Indira Awas Yojana).
- Under Forest Right Act, 2006 to distribute land pattas (ownership titles) up to 4 hectares and old age pension to the eligible families and persons, respectively.
- SAIL (Steel Authority of India) has been asked to assist in construction of one Integrated Developmental Centres (IDC's) under its Corporate Social Responsibility activities. These IDCs would have Public Distribution System shops, Health Sub-Sectors, Agriculture Information Centres, Bank/Post Office, Market, Godowns, etc. The proposal is to construct 10 IDCs at a cost of Rs. 5 crore each. SAIL has been further asked to consider running health-centres and supply vehicles for local public transport facilities. SAIL is actively involved in the mining of iron ore in the Chiriya Mines located within the Saranda forest.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Saranda Action Plan, Minister of Rural Development, October, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/documents/papers/SARANDA ACTION PLAN.pdf

• CRPF battalions would set up camps in the area to provide security cover to the local population and developmental initiatives.

Following the implementation of SAP, the security forces managed to gain substantial ground in terms of garnering local support against the Naxalites. In this exercise, hard combative actions were accompanied by development initiatives by the state which bore favourable results for the state. While in the year 2013, Jharkhand record the highest violence in LWE related incidents, it was seen as only a desperate measure by the Naxalite groups to regain control of lost territory. However, the following years, the extent of violence as well as the geographical spread of Naxalism in Jharkhand has seen a decline.

The current government at Centre led by Bhartiya Janata Party and the present Chief Minister of Jharkhand, Raghubar Das has also indicated their commitment to continue with the plan for further benefitting the tribal communities.

## 9.4 MAOIST EVENTS

# Formation of splinter groups

- Date: July 2004 onwards

Key actor(s): CPI (Maoist), Tribals, new groups
 Type of event: Factionalism in CPI (Maoist)

- Likely effect on the conflict: Intensification

Jharkhand's leftist insurgency is peculiar in the sense that it is the only state where more than 20 break-away splinter groups are simultaneously functioning and carrying out attacks, sometimes even against each other. One of the main splinter groups is Tritiya Prastuti Committee (TPC). The CPI (Marxist-Leninist), the pre-cursor to the CPI (Maoist) had faced mass exodus of Naxalites belonging to Scheduled Tribe and Other Backward Classes from the outfit in the state in July 2004. Dissatisfied with the interference of the Yadav community members who originally hail from the state of Bihar and form the second-rung leadership in the parent organisation, influencing major decision making process, the tribal and backward class foot-soldiers snapped ties with the CPI (Maoist) to form a separate outfit: TPC. The group was originally led by a Jharkhand leader known as 'Bharajti.' More recently, it has been led by Brajesh Kunju and is active in Gaya and Aurangabad in Bihar and gained foothold in the districts of Chhatra, Latehar and Palamau in Jharkhand.<sup>251</sup> In the last few years, they have been at war with the CPI (Maoist)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Biswajit Roy, "Splinter Groups Battle Maoists, Troops Cash in," *The Telegraph*, January 18, 2013, http://www.telegraphindia.com/1130118/jsp/nation/story 16456216.jsp#.VUYAedKqqko

and have suffered several mass casualties. They have also carried out massive operations against the CPI (Maoist) and reportedly have large reserves of firepower capabilities. <sup>252</sup>

There is also the People's Liberation Front of India or PLFI which broke away from CPI (Maoist) in 2007. It is led by Dinesh Gope and is most active in Khunti, Ranchi, Gumla and Simdega districts. Like TPC, PLFI also reportedly possesses a large cache of sophisticated arms and ammunition.

The Jharkhand Liberation Tigers is also a breakaway group which first appeared in December 2004. According to local authorities, the group was a criminal gang active in Latehar, Chatra, Simdega, Khunti and Gumla districts<sup>253</sup>. The JLT is involved in a large number of cases of extortion from contractors, government employees and corporates.

The initial motivation for these factions to break away from the Central organisation was the caste equations. These splinter groups alleged that the CPI (Maoist) practiced disruptive and divisive caste politics internally which were not conducive to the tribal cause.<sup>254</sup> Therefore, these groups not only broke away from CPI (Maoist), but also vowed to finish off the Party in Jharkhand. In reality, however, it is more to do with the competition in extortion areas.

According to a former senior government official from the Ministry of Home Affairs, while on one hand, internal factionalism in Jharkhand has led to a problem in dealing with Naxalism as it is challenging to conduct peace dialogues and arrive at a compromise and a comprehensive peace accord with so many groups; on the other hand, constant in-fighting has led to weakening of Naxalite structures substantially. Nevertheless, the presence of so many factions has changed the trajectory of conflict in the state and given it a peculiar character.

## Merger of PWG and MCC (Jharkand)

- Date: 21 September 2004
- Key actor(s): PWG, MCC, Left Wing Extremists
- Type of event: Consolidation of strength, emergence of a central party to control all Naxalite activities in the country with regional, zonal and district level committees
- Likely effect on the conflict: Intensification, force multiplication and better organisation of extremists.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Biswajit Roy, "Splinter Groups Battle Maoists, Troops Cash in," *The Telegraph*, January 18, 2013, http://www.telegraphindia.com/1130118/jsp/nation/story\_16456216.jsp#.VUYAedKqqko

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Based on personal interviews during field visit to Jharkhand in 2012-13

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Biswajit Roy, "Splinter Groups Battle Maoists, Troops Cash in," *The Telegraph*, January 18, 2013, http://www.telegraphindia.com/1130118/jsp/nation/story 16456216.jsp#.VUYAedKqqko

Jharkhand's case is peculiar under the larger Naxal insurgency ambit. Despite a significant presence of the CPI (Maoist) in the state, a number of leftist splinter groups having ideological skirmishes with the party emerged almost simultaneously. These groups have been constantly at war with each other and many of them comprise of erstwhile criminals who carry out widespread acts of extortion. This, coupled with a lack of political will, has led to an increase in insurgent activities and since there is no single coordinating organisation, it has spread quickly in almost all the districts in the state. Since the state is plagued by development and administrative failure<sup>255</sup>, there are several localised issues like displacement of tribal population due to excessive mining activities, lack of basic infrastructure, unemployment, minimum selling price on forest produce, non-compliance with constitutional guarantees under Schedule V and failure to implement central and state development schemes. The naxalites are champions of mobilising local support based on these issues and have carried out attacks on security forces and civilians.

### 9.5 COMMUNICATION EVENTS

May 3, 2002	Policy Statement	Jharkhand is formulating a plan to fund development projects in 13 Naxal-affected districts. <sup>256</sup>
May 6, 2003	Policy Statement	In response to a strike called by the MCC and PWG, Chief Minister Arjun Munda called on the groups to join talks with the government. <sup>257</sup>
November 14, 2005	Policy Statement	Jharkhand's Home Minister announced that the State is reviewing its surrender policy. <sup>258</sup> The draft proposal included job offers in the police force, agricultural land, homes, legal aid, and financial compensation as incentives. <sup>259</sup> The policy was not actually amended until 2009.
December 1, 2009	Disagreement	Center Minister of State for Home Affairs Ajay Maken called Jharkhand's intelligence network inadequate, saying "there are loopholes" and "it should get more strength." He also promised Center support to improve the intelligence network. <sup>260</sup> This came after Jharkhand received an INR 200 million grant from the MHA to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> "Administrative Failure behind Naxalism: Jharkhand CM," *The Hindu*, January 2, 2015, Updated April 22, 2016, <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/administrative-failure-behind-naxalism-jharkhand-cm-raghubar-das/article6748734.ece">http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/administrative-failure-behind-naxalism-jharkhand-cm-raghubar-das/article6748734.ece</a>

<sup>256</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, May 3, 2002, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, May 6, 2003, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, November 14, 2005, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Dipankar Bose, "New Surrender Policy for Maoist Naxals in Jharkhand," *Naxal Terror Watch (blog)*, October 20, 2005, http://naxalwatch.blogspot.com/2005/10/new-surrender-policy-for-maoist-naxals.html

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, December 1, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

			T 1	2000 261
improve if	ts intelligence	network in	Hehrijary	7009 201
IIIIpi o ve i	is interingence	Hetwork III	i coruury,	2007.

January 4, 2010 Policy Statement Jharkhand's Chief Minister called for talks and offered to hold off on major operations against Naxal areas. <sup>262</sup> CPI-Maoist set out conditions for high conditions for talks, requiring that the State release imprisoned Naxals, drop all cases against them, and withdraw their forces. <sup>263</sup>

January 29, 2010 Agreement

Jharkhand Chief Minister Shibu Soren reversed position on Operation Green Hunt. He had previously expressed skepticism about the program and said that it would not be allowed in Jharkhand without the State's express permission. After meeting with the Center Home Minister, CM Soren welcomed Center forces for Operation Green Hunt.<sup>264</sup>

January 24, 2012 Disagreement

Center Home Minister P. Chidambaram rebuked the Jharkhand State Government for its poor performance in containing Naxalism. The Home Minister pointed to widespread extortion and violence as notable problems.<sup>265</sup>

<sup>261 &</sup>quot;Jharkhand Assessment 2009," South Asia Terrorism Portal, Accessed June 30, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/Assessment/2009/Jharkhand.htm

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, January 4, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair
 "Maoists set 'Impossible' Conditions for Talks," NDTV, January 30, 2010, http://www.ndtv.com/indianews/maoists-set-impossible-conditions-for-talks-410002

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, January 29, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair <sup>265</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review* January 24. 2012, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

### 10.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Karnataka has emerged to be the latest Indian state experiencing Naxalite conflict. In their beginnings, the Naxalites focused on bringing attention to poor government services, including drinking water, roads, and employment.<sup>266</sup> Naxal presence in Karnataka was confined to the North of the state, particularly in the Raichur district, which borders Andhra Pradesh. Evictions justified by inept farming and debt-ridden peoples, are commonly enforced by Karnataka's government. Experts see no reason, other than the exploitation caused by unfair and unequal evictions, for Naxalism to flourish in the region. "Compared to the dry areas of Andhra Pradesh... the still-prevalent zamindari system breeds Naxalism, the socio-economic situation in the Malnad areas of Dakshin Kannada, Udupi and Chikmagalur (all inside Kudremukh national park) is different," says Girija Shankar, editor of Janamitra, a local daily. Extensive land reforms here have resulted in equitable redistribution of land in the 1970s, he adds. The daily wage offered to farm workers is between Rs 100 and Rs 120. Literacy in some of these areas is also high. Some parts in Chikmagalur district (that are outside the national park) are affected by Naxalism. But there are other reasons for that: farmers have small landholdings and many are landless, they get relatively low wages" <sup>267</sup>

Initially, Naxalites in Karnataka had sought safety within the state's boundaries and also sought protection within the capital, Bangalore. It has been noted that the activity of Naxalites has been proceeded along an established pattern. It had been devised and implemented with considerable success in other parts of India. The spread of Naxalism has followed similar paths throughout the Indian subcontinent. After establishing Naxal presence in an area and engaging and testing the security forces in battle, the Naxalites seek to bring political institutions within the state, under their control: through recruiting and utilizing many sympathizers, intimidating opponents into submission and/or coercing them to resign from their posts. <sup>268</sup>The activities of the Naxalites in Karnataka, actions that have been repeated across the subcontinent, cannot be seen in one-dimension as these are part of the larger 'whole-India' strategy of the Naxalites to capture political power through an armed action. The Naxalites have criticized politics in general, especially politics through a parliamentary system, and consider many democratic institutions to be misleading. Consistently, they have maintained that they are committed to waging an all-out armed struggle in order to capture political power and hope to create what they call a New Democratic Revolution (NDR)-no matter the cost. <sup>269</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> P. V. Ramana, Rise of Naxalism in Karnataka - Deccan Herald. 1999. Accessed May 02, 2017. http://archive.deccanherald.com/deccanherald/dec05/edst.asp.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> "India Environment Portal Knowledge for change." Naxalism and Karnataka - India Environment Portal | News, reports, documents, blogs, data, analysis on environment & development | India, South Asia. April 29, 2008. Accessed May 02, 2017. http://www.indiaenvironmentportal.org.in/content/247757/naxalism-and-karnataka/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> P.V. Ramana, "Naxalism in Karnataka: Swift remedy needed." ORF. February 27, 2005. Accessed May 02, 2017. http://www.orfonline.org/research/naxalism-in-karnataka-swift-remedy-needed/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> P.V. Ramana, "Naxalism in Karnataka: Swift remedy needed." ORF. February 27, 2005. Accessed May 02, 2017. http://www.orfonline.org/research/naxalism-in-karnataka-swift-remedy-needed/.

In August 2010, one year after the establishment of the national IAP program, Karnataka was declared to no longer be one of the Naxal affected states.<sup>270</sup>

## 10.2 STATE HISTORY

Karnataka is a Southwest Indian state bordering both the Arabian and Laccadive seas, Goa to the Northwest, Maharashtra to the North, Andhra Pradesh to the East, and Kerala to the Southwest. Karnataka is one of the larger and more important economic provinces of India.

Individuals that support Naxalism in Karnataka capitalize on the public narrative that landless farmers and peasants were cheated as they were denied cultivable lands on which to work. The slave wages that are paid to farmers help to contribute to the rise and spread of Naxalism. Naxalite groups have systematically capitalized on this resentment. The tribesmen and villagers that worked for these slave wages and worked on those lands, already isolated due to pathetic infrastructure, became wholeheartedly against the democratic system in favor of a communist regime.

In general, the rebels (Naxalites) enter an area and begin to identify some causes of the people's grievances against the state government. After assessing the situation and publically highlighting the government's acts of inefficiency and ineptness, they claim that the government is responsible for continued public deprivation. The Naxalites offer public assurances that they are willing to fight the state in order to decrease public suffering, and redistribute land among the population. According to one analyst, "Once the rebels develop a support base among the people they proceed to break down the structures of civil governance — only a rudimentary presence — through threats and murders. The objective is to create an administrative vacuum where the writ of the state's officialdom does not run and then entrench themselves there." 271

#### 10.3 STATE EVENTS

## Discussion between Karnataka State Government and CPI-Maoists

- Date: June 18th, 2013
- Key Actor(s): Karnataka State Government officials, CPI-Maoists
- Type of Event: Discussions and offer for peaceful surrender
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Helping to initiate official dialogue between Maoists and government to start initiating a dialogue for peace terms.

"The State Government is ready to hold talks with CPI-Maoist and it would welcome any Maoists who wanted to surrender themselves and join the mainstream", Karnataka Chief

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> "Naxalites: Past and Present." Target GD/PI. April 16, 2016. Accessed May 02, 2017. http://targetgdpi.com/2014/04/naxalites-past-and-present.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> P.V. Ramana, Rise of Naxalism in Karnataka - Deccan Herald. 1999. Accessed May 02, 2017. http://archive.deccanherald.com/deccanherald/dec05/edst.asp.

Minister Siddaramaiah said in Bangalore. 272 This is a sharp change from previous interactions with Maoist insurgents as the government became willing to engage in peaceful diplomatic relations rather than restoring to use police force in quelling the supporters. At the same time, the Chief Minister announced plans to recruit another 8,000 police officers. <sup>273</sup>

## **Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy**

Date: November 22, 2014

Key Actor(s): Karnataka State Government, Naxalites

Type of Event: Surrender scheme

Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

De-escalation programs, sponsored by the Karnataka government, helped to get two wanted Naxals—Noor Zulfikar and Sirigere Nagaraj—to willingly accept an offer to forfeit arms and surrender before the state's jurisdiction. This action helped to add credibility to the statements of the Home Ministry, stating that the Naxals have been losing group. Before these two surrenders, there had been few examples of active Naxals taking part in the surrender and rehabilitation programs.<sup>274</sup>

In order to promote a stronger de-escalation movement to encourage surrenders, the State government increased compensation in September 2015. For those who were not concerned with monetary gain from their respective surrenders, a section of Naxals rather demanded that pending criminal cases against them be withdrawn.<sup>275</sup>

### **10.4 COMMUNICATION EVENTS**

October Agreement 29,2004

At the request of the Karnataka State Government, the Center government is funding a program to provide support for people that want to move away from Naxal-affected Kudremukh National Park.276

February Policy 18, 2005 Statement Karantaka State Government announced that it had allocated funding for development projects in the Naxalite-affected districts

of Udupi, Chikmagalur, and Mangalor.<sup>277</sup>

http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/timelines/2013/karnataka.htm.

http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/timelines/2013/karnataka.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> Karnataka Timeline 2013. 2001. Accessed May 02, 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> Karnataka Timeline 2013. 2001. Accessed May 02, 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> M., Akshatha. "Where the fight against extremism is far from over." India Together: Where the fight against extremism is far from over: Akshatha M - 22 November 2014. November 22, 2014. Accessed May 01, 2017. http://indiatogether.org/naxalism-in-chikmagalur-karnataka-and-government-surrender-package- government.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> M., Akshatha. "Where the fight against extremism is far from over." India Together: Where the fight against extremism is far from over: Akshatha M - 22 November 2014. November 22, 2014. Accessed May 01, 2017.

http://indiatogether.org/naxalism-in-chikmagalur-karnataka-and-government-surrender-package-government. <sup>276</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, October 29, 2004, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

September	Policy
6,2006	Statement

Karnataka Chief Minister H.D. Kumaraswamy announced plans to establish a commando force similar to the Greyhounds.<sup>278</sup> The first commando team finished training in July of 2011.<sup>279</sup> Karnataka's Home Minister announced additional plans in 2014 to establish commando teams in every district.<sup>280</sup>

March 3, Policy 2010 Statement

Karnataka's Director General of Police acknowledged the socioeconomic conditions that foster Naxal recruitment. He promised development programs to combat the Naxal movement.<sup>281</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, September 6, 2006, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> "Karnataka Gets its Own Elite Commando Unit," *Daily News & Analysis*, July 1, 2011, http://www.dnaindia.com/bangalore/report-karnataka-gets-its-own-elite-commando-team-1561053

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> "Commando Teams to be Set Up in all Districts in Karnataka," *The Hindu*, June 4, 2014, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/karnataka/commando-teams-to-be-set-up-in-all-districts-in-karnataka/article6079271.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> "Karnataka: Strategy to Curb Naxal Movement Will Remain Same," *Naxal Terror Watch*, March 3, 2010, http://naxalwatch.blogspot.com/2010/03/karnataka-strategy-to-curb-naxal.html

#### 11.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Only six of Maharashtra's 35 districts are affected by Maoists, and those six districts are in Vidarbha, an under-developed eastern region that shares borders with Chhattisgarh and Andhra Pradesh.<sup>282</sup> Most of that activity is concentrated in two districts—Gondia and Gadchiroli. The biggest challenge to containing the Maoist threat in Maharashtra is the Maoist activity in in neighboring states. Troubles result from coordination of various security forces across state borders, and spillover of violence. All the same, the Ministry of Home Affairs designates Maharashtra as one of the states where Left Wing Extremism has been kept under control.<sup>283</sup>

Maharashtra's diverse agrarian history and modern geography exacerbate the Maoist problem. Made up of four distinct British provinces, different portions of the state developed different relationships to a landlord as overseer of the land and, often, abuser of tenants. Additionally, the contiguous forest cover in the districts of Gadchiroli, Gondia and Chandrapur have provided cover for Naxalites since the late 1980s when the Naxalite group People's War moved out of Andhra Pradesh, looking for refuge.<sup>284</sup>

The Maharashtra State Government has made strong efforts to incentivize villagers to deny Maoists support. While that scheme has been troubled by bureaucratic errors, villages responded immediately to that tactic. Other successful state efforts have included a Maoist rehabilitation scheme, which rewards Maoists who turn themselves in, and the raising of local forces specially trained to target the Maoist threat in the forested, troubled regions.

### 11.2 STATE HISTORY

The present state of Maharashtra was born after the Bombay Reorganisation Act of 1960, when the territories of Gujarat were separated from Bombay and Maharashtra was formed from portions of Hyderabad, the Central Provinces, and Berar. Each of these regions had a different agrarian infrastructure before Independence, which contributes to present-day disparities in agrarian situations. Much of the state agriculture was run by the *Rayatwari* system, under which each field was separately evaluated, and those who cultivated the land paid revenue directly to the treasury. However, in some of Vidarbha—the region in which Naxalites are most active today—an individual (called a *Malgujar*) was empowered to collect all the revenue from an assigned area and was recognized as proprietor of that land.<sup>285</sup> This gave rise to a landlord culture, which would later exacerbate agrarian tensions. Adivsasi tribal history in Maharashtra is one of

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> Arun Srivastava, *Maoism in India*, (New Delhi: Prabhat Prakashan, 2015): 159

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Arun Srivastava, *Maoism in India*, (New Delhi: Prabhat Prakashan, 2015): 159

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Jugal R Purohit, "Disaster in the Making as Maharashtra's Fails to Fill Key Anti-Maoist Posts," *India Today*, August 7, 2015, http://indiatoday.in/story/disaster-in-the-making-as-maharashtras-fails-to-fill-key-anti-maoist-posts/1/457051.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> R.S. Deshpande "Land Reforms and Agrarian Structure in Maharashtra" *Journal of Indian School of Political Economy*, Vol. 10, No.1 (1998)

being repeatedly displaced from land, or made into tenants or bonded laborers, under the British in the 19<sup>th</sup> century. <sup>286</sup>

India's third largest state in terms of area and the second largest in terms of population, Maharashtra is among India's relatively economically advanced states.<sup>287</sup> It has the second largest tribal population.<sup>288</sup> Given the size of the state, there are unsurprisingly large differences in development and per capita income between different regions of the state. The literacy rate in Maharashtra (in 2001) is well above the national average, in both urban and rural areas.<sup>289</sup> However, 96% of tribal people live in rural areas and "constitute the poorest section of society" – they have high rates of infant mortality and malnutrition among women and children.<sup>290</sup>

The Employment Guarantee Scheme (EGS) was Maharashtra's major anti-poverty intervention. Despite opposition from wealthy landlords, the bill passed unanimously in the state assembly in 1978 and launched formally in January 1979.<sup>291</sup> The EGS was meant to guarantee unskilled employment on demand, ideally within 8km of a participant's home.<sup>292</sup> The program expanded rapidly, creating millions of workdays. After a sharp hike in EGS wages in 1988, employment dropped sharply, but soon after saw a slow and steady rise.<sup>293</sup> Maharastra is heavily burdened by the practice of farmer suicide—farmers crushed under debt take their own lives at alarming rates. The issue captured national attention in 1995 as Maharashtra reported a significant rise in farmer suicides.<sup>294</sup>

### 11.3 STATE EVENTS

### Naxal Gaonbandi Scheme

- Date: 2003

- Key Actor(s): Maharashtra State Government

- Type of Event: State policy incentivizing local action

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Deescalation, villages prevented Maoists from entering

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> Brian Lobo, *Maharashtra*, Status of Advisasis/Indigenous People Land Series (New Delhi: Aakar Books, 2011): 26-29

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> Vijay Laxmi Pandy and S. Chandrasekhar, *Rural-Urban Disparities in Maharashtra* (Hyderabad: National Institute of Rural Development, 2010): 4, 6

Brian Lobo, *Maharashtra*, Status of Advisasis/Indigenous People Land Series (New Delhi: Aakar Books, 2011): 15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> Vijay Laxmi Pandy and S. Chandrasekhar, *Rural-Urban Disparities in Maharashtra* (Hyderabad: National Institute of Rural Development, 2010): 16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Brian Lobo, *Maharashtra*, Status of Advisasis/Indigenous People Land Series (New Delhi: Aakar Books, 2011): 16-17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> Raghav Gaiha, "On the Targeting of the Employment Guarantee Scheme in the Indian State of Maharashtra" *Economics of Planning* 33 (1999): 204

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> Raghav Gaiha, "On the Targeting of the Employment Guarantee Scheme in the Indian State of Maharashtra" *Economics of Planning* 33 (1999): 204

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> Raghav Gaiha, "On the Targeting of the Employment Guarantee Scheme in the Indian State of Maharashtra" *Economics of Planning* 33 (1999): 204

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Arun Srivastava, *Maoism in India*, (New Delhi: Prabhat Prakashan, 2015): 156

The Maharashtra State Government implemented the Gaonbandi scheme in 2003 to prevent Maoists from mobilizing and solidifying support among villagers. The Scheme authorized the government to financially reward any local village body or panchayat that passed a resolution barring Maoists from entering. Payments were originally to be made in two installments. Unfortunately, the program was plagued by delays and inefficiencies. Though hundreds of villages quickly passed such resolutions to ban Maoist entry, by the end of 2006, only 112 of the 324 villages that had passed resolutions had been given the funds they were promised. Of those 112, only 73 villages had been given the full amount (Rs. 200,000) they had been promised. Amid mounting frustration with bureaucratic inefficiency, in November 2006, the Maharashtra Government increased the payment to Rs.300,000 to be paid in one lump sum.

Although the delay in awarding promised rewards has fermented frustration with government, the program did succeed in prompting hundreds of villages to ban Maoists, and there is little evidence to suggest that frustration at delayed reward has led villages to repeal bans – rather they are mounting pressure on the government while awaiting payments.

## **Naxal Surrender Policy**

- Date: August 2005- Present

- Key Actor(s): Maharashtra State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender Scheme

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Deescalation

The state government launched a surrender scheme on 29 August 2005, through which, Naxals could turn themselves in for reward and rehabilitation. Under the scheme, Maoists who surrendered would immediately receive a cash reward, with bonus if they surrendered with weapons.<sup>297</sup> In 2014, the cash reward for a central leader was between \$24,000 and \$30,000, and about \$2,250 for a village-level supporter.<sup>298</sup>

In the first few years, the program had struggled to appropriate sufficient funds,<sup>299</sup> but the program has been repeatedly reformed and extended, and eventually found moderate success. Early on, the rehabilitation program and policy was weak—out of 267 Maoists who surrendered between 2005 and 2008, only 50 had been successfully rehabilitated.<sup>300</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> "Now, Villages Shutting out Naxalites will Receives Rs 3 Lakh, in One Go," *Express News Service*, November 28, 2006, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/now-villages-shutting-out-naxalites-will-receive-rs-3-lakh-in-one-go-/17457/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Arun Srivastava, *Maoism in India*, (New Delhi: Prabhat Prakashan, 2015): 161

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> "Maharashtra Government Announces Surrender Scheme for Naxalites," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 25, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/detailsmall\_news.asp?date1=7/7/2005&id=10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> Sharad Vyas, "The Return of the Naxals," *The Hindu*, January 21, 2016, Updated September 23, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/news/cities/mumbai/news/the-return-of-the-naxals/article8132726.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> "Naxal Surrender Policy Hit by Fund Crunch: Maharashtra DGP," *Naxal Terror Watch*, February 14, 2007, http://naxalwatch.blogspot.com/2007/02/naxal-surrender-policy-hit-by-fund.html

Anupam Dasgupta, "State to Revise Surrender Policy for Naxalites," *DNA (Daily News & Analysis)* April 3, 2008, http://www.dnaindia.com/mumbai/report-state-to-revise-surrender-policy-for-naxalites-1158418

In 2010, changes to the rehabilitation program were proposed to provide surrendered Maoists with either land or vocational training when it became clear that they needed to be able to earn a livelihood and sustain themselves after laying down arms.<sup>301</sup> In 2015, the government reported that through the rehabilitation program, men receive skill-training from the Industrial Training Institute and learn to drive, while women are trained in sewing and selling vegetables.<sup>302</sup> Reflecting on the 10 years for which the program had been in place, the Maharashtra government stated in 2015 that 502 Maoists had given up arms and been rehabilitated.<sup>303</sup> Of those 502, 482 were from the Gadchiroli district, the most heavily-affected district in Maharashtra.

# **Operation Green Hunt (Maharashtra version)**

- Date: July 2009-present
- Key Actor(s): Maoists, National Government, State Governments of Chhatisgarh, Jharkhand, Bihar, Odisha, and Maharashtra,
- Type of Event: Counterinsurgency operations
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Increased military presence and establishes state authority in Maoist-controlled areas

In Maharashtra, troop-deployment has been far less than in neighboring states, in part because of geographic concentration of Maoist activity in the state. While Maharashtra received almost 5,000 CRPF forces, neighboring Chhattisgarh had 32,000.<sup>304</sup> Maharashtra's version of the Greyhound forces (Andhra Pradesh's specialized anti-Naxalite unit) was known as the Alpha Hawks. Made up of a team of 500 commandos selected from a Special Action Group of the Nagpur police, the Alpha Hawks were trained at the Unconventional Operations Training Centre (UOTC).<sup>305</sup> The first such specially trained unit was deployed in June 2010 to the Naxalite-

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Dhaval Kulkarni, "Maharashtra Plans to Change Naxal Surrender Policy," *The Indian Express*, August 31, 2010, http://indianexpress.com/article/news-archive/web/maharashtra-plans-to-change-naxal-surrender-policy/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> "502 Naxals Have Surrendered in 10 Years; Rehabilitated: Maharashtra Government," *NDTV*, October 6, 2015, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/502-naxals-have-surrendered-in-10-years-rehabilitated-maharashtra-government-1227925

government-1227925
303 "502 Naxals Have Surrendered in 10 Years; Rehabilitated: Maharashtra Government," *NDTV*, October 6, 2015, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/502-naxals-have-surrendered-in-10-years-rehabilitated-maharashtra-government-1227925

<sup>&</sup>quot;Police Against Centre's Proposal to Deploy ITBP, BSF in Naxal-Affected Areas," *Mumbai Mirror*, August 10, 2014, http://www.mumbaimirror.com/mumbai/others/Police-against-Centres-proposal-to-deploy-ITBP-BSF-in-Naxal-affected-areas/articleshow/39986485.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> Debasish Panigrahi, "Maharashtra Gets Own Grey Hounds," *Hindustan Times*, June 6, 2010, http://www.hindustantimes.com/mumbai/maharashtra-gets-own-grey-hounds/story-Go65HwxJblwoiCJ5BEfAlL.html

affected districts of Gadchiroli, Gondia, Chandrapur, and Bhandara. To incentivize these high-risk positions, members of the Alpha Hawks receive 150% of their usual salary.

# **Attempted Withdrawal of CRPF Troops**

- Date: October 2014-June 2015
- Key Actor(s): National Government, Maharashtra State Government, CRPF Forces
- Type of Event: Attempted change in security arrangement
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Negligible

In October of 2014, the National Government announced that it would completely remove Central Reserve Paramilitary Forces (CRPF) from the Gadchiroli district in Maharashtra and move them to Bastar in Chhattisgarh. The transfer was intended to streamline coordination between forces across state lines. Per the proposal, the districts in Maharashtra previously manned by CRPF were to be instead manned by ITBP (Indo-Tibetan Border Police), who were already present in Rajnandgaon, a district in Chhattisgarh adjacent to Gadchiroli. Justifying the action, a home ministry official applauded the Maharashtra police's recent efforts to drive out Maoists from Gadchiroli, saying that the relatively stable environment warranted the withdrawal of CRPF troops, and that it was an ideal time for the ITBP to take over.

However, the Maharashtra government opposed the plan, arguing that recent successes warranted *continuity* in the security arrangement, rather than a change. One state official worried that "the state government...would have to start from scratch as far as coordinating with a central force is concerned." Concerned that a change in forces would derail ongoing operations, and that the new force would take time to become familiar with the local terrain and population, the Maharashtra Government mounted such strong opposition to the withdrawal of CRPF troops that the Centre eventually withdrew the plan. There has been no spike in Maoist violence, rather it continued on a downward trend. Fatalities in 2015 were almost half what they were in 2014.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Maharashtra Assessment 2011," South Asia Terrorism Portal, Accessed June 25, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/Assessment/2011/Maharashtra.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Debasish Panigrahi, "Maharashtra Gets Own Grey Hounds," *Hindustan Times*, June 6, 2010, http://www.hindustantimes.com/mumbai/maharashtra-gets-own-grey-hounds/story-Go65HwxJblwoiCJ5BEfAlL.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> "CRPF Begins to Leave Maharashtra's Maoist-Affected Districts for Chhattisgarh," *The Times of India*, October 31, 2014, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/CRPF-begins-to-leave-Maharashtras-Maoist-affected-districts-for-Chhattisgarh/articleshow/44989439.cms

Rahul Tripathi, "Centre Agrees to Mahrashtra Demand to Let CRPF Stay in Naxal District," *The Economic Times*, June 24, 2015, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/centre-agrees-to-maharashtra-demand-to-let-crpf-stay-in-naxal-district/articleshow/47793281.cms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremist Violence in Mahrashtra: 2005-2017," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed June 25, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/anl\_cas\_mha.asp

### 11.4 MAOIST EVENTS

## Merger of MCC and PWG

- Date: 21 September 2004
- Key Actor(s): PWG, MCC, Left Wing Extremists
- Type of Event: Consolidation of Naxalite factions
- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification, emergence of a central party to control Naxalite activities in the country with regional, zonal and district level committees

As it did in many other states, the merger signaled a surge of Maoist activity in Maharashtra. Since much of Maharashtra's Maoist activity is 'spillover' from more intense activity in more Maoist-affected neighboring states, the resurgence of coordinated Maoist activity in those states—especially Chhattisgarh—was matched by an increase in violence in Maharashtra as well.

### 11.5 COMMUNICATION EVENTS

June 3, 2009 Policy Maharashtra Home Minister Jayant Patil announced an INR one billion (~\$21 million) to set up additional anti-

INR one billion (~\$21 million) to set up additional anti-Naxalite centers and border outposts. He also announced that the number of police at outposts would be increased from 12 to 60.<sup>311</sup> The announcement came after sixteen police officers were killed in an attack on May 21.<sup>312</sup>

September 19, Policy 2009 Statement Maharashtra's Special Task Force, which focuses on CPI-Maoist, will receive special training from the Force One battalion, which was created to respond to terror

attacks.313

<sup>311</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 3, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> "16 Policemen Killed in Naxal Attack in Gadchiroli," *Rediff News*, May 22, 2009, http://news.rediff.com/report/2009/may/21/naxals-kill-16-policemen-in-gadchiroli.htm

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, September 19, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

### 12.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The emergence and, "growing influence of left wing extremists (also known as Naxalites) belonging to the erstwhile People's War Group (PWG) and Maoist Communist Center (MCC) along the borders of the eastern state of Orissa has become a cause for considerable alarm." Their formations, led in large part by the Naxalites in the early 1960's, manifested into a peasant movement, trying to mask itself as the Communist Party of India. This movement has led to a power struggle within the region. According to a Naxalite sympathizer, "the outfit is certainly planning to intensify its movement in Orissa and targeting urban areas to get mass support, particularly among the younger generations and students." These intentions were manifested through the use of guerilla warfare with the aid of peasants, who wished to eliminate their landlords and build up resistance against the state's police force. The state of the

Compared to states like Andhra Pradesh, the government of Orissa has critical failures in their battles with these Maoist insurgents. "The inaccessible hilly terrain, dense forests, lack of development, grievances of the tribals and poor, and the absence of administration have been conducive to the spread of left-wing extremism in Orissa." Orissa has struggled to advance a coherent strategy to deal with Naxal conflict. The government adopted a hands-off policy towards left-wing extremism from the 1960s through the 1990s. A succession of governments from the 1990s through mid-2000s continued to fail to develop policy. 318

## 12.2 STATE HISTORY

Orissa is an Eastern Indian state bordering the Bay of Bengal, Andhra Pradesh to the South, Jharkhand to the North and Chhattisgarh to the West. Orissa is one of the poorest provinces in India, with 32.6% of its population living below the poverty line—this compared the national figure of 22%. State formation in the post-independence period was complicated as the state was divided into 27 different territories without a political body to act as the hegemonic superior. Overwhelmingly Hindu (93%), the population almost exclusively speaks Odia. In 2011, the state changed its name from its original Orissa to its new name Odisha.

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm. Author's interview with a lawyer and Naxalite sympathizer at Gunupur in the Rayagada district on March 30, 2004

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> Sanjay K. Jha, "Naxalite Consolidation in Orissa." South Asian Terrorism Portal. South Asia Intelligence Review, Vol. 2, No. 3, August 4, 2003. Accessed May 1, 2017. www.satp.org

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm

The formations of Naxalism in Orissa came to fruition in the early 1960s and quickly distinguished itself from movements in neighboring West Bengal, Andhra Pradesh, and Bihar due to the emergence of revolutionary leadership and the charismatic appeal that Nagbhushan commanded among society. The people that resided in this region were insufficiently educated and lacked the basic necessities required to survive and develop societally. Further, they lacked economic opportunities and in these socio-economically depressed regions a deep sense of frustration and discrimination against their better off neighbors, government administrators and police forces emerged. Construction of large development projects, including several dams, has also contributed to government resentment due to displacement. One large project, the Hirakud Dam, resulted in the displacement of over 30,000 households with little to no compensation.<sup>319</sup>

Naxalism in Orissa has its roots in 1960s tribal protests over access to agricultural land. These protests stalled when numerous Communist leaders, who had been supporting the tribal and peasant associations, were arrested in 1962.<sup>320</sup> However, these groups rebranded themselves and banded together as the Orissa State Coordination Committee (OSCC). The Committee quickly embarked on an informational and propaganda campaign.<sup>321</sup>

The campaign became violent in 1971 with the killing of a schoolteacher and police officer.<sup>322</sup> Orissa emerged to be one of the most violence-affected states in the conflict.<sup>323</sup> Naxalism's influence is still prevalent in today's Orissa, although, recent actions taken by these insurgent groups have died down. Yet, the Indian government and Orissa state government still remain active in confronting these groups.

### 12.3 STATE EVENTS

# **Special Operation Group**

- Date: August 21, 2004

- Key Actor(s): Odisha State Government

- Type of Event:

- Likely Effect on Conflict:

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> National Institute of Advanced Studies. *Maoist Conflict in Odisha*. NIAS Backgrounder. 2016. Accessed July, 11 2017, p. 20-21. http://eprints.nias.res.in/1024/1/B10-2016-Anshuman-Behera.pdf

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm

Nihar Nayak, "Maoists in Orissa Growing Tentacles and a Dormant State," *Fautlines: Writings on Conflict & Resolution*, Vol. 17, 2006. South Asian Terrorism Portal. Accessed July 11, 2017. http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/faultlines/volume17/nihar.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> "Fatalities in Left-Wing Extremist Violence in Odisha: 2005-2017," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/data\_sheets/anl\_cas\_oris.asp

In August of 2004, Odisha created a Special Operation Group (SOG) composed of over 500 commandos and support staff. The SOG would be exclusively focused on terrorist and insurgent activity in the state.<sup>324</sup> In June 2006, Odisha's Home Department ordered that the SOG more than double in size and receive additional training.<sup>325</sup>

# **Surrender Policy**

- Date: June 20, 2006

- Key Actor(s): Odisha State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy

- Likely Effect on Conflict:

Odisha's surrender policy offered 10,000 rupees, homestead land, grants totaling 40,000 rupees available for building a house and marriage assistance, and a bank loan of up to 200,000 rupees.<sup>326</sup> The bank loan portion of the policy failed because banks were unwilling to give loans without collateral.<sup>327</sup> The surrender policy was announced along with the State government's ban on CPI-Maoist and seven related organizations.<sup>328</sup>

# **Special Police Officers**

- Date: November, 2008

Key Actor(s): Odisha State GovernmentType of Event: Special Force Creation

- Likely Effect on Conflict:

In November of 2008, the Odisha Director General of Police was instructed to recruit 2100 Special Police Officers (SPOs) among tribal youth in five districts.<sup>329</sup> An additional 3500 posts

2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> Shri Santosh Kumar to the Accountant General, Orissa, "Formation of Special Operation Group (S.O.G.) in the State to Deal with Extremist and Terrorist Activities) – Creation of Posts Thereof," August 21, 2004, http://odishapolice.gov.in/sites/default/files/PDF/No.33019-Dt.21.08.2004.pdf

Shri Santosh Kumar to the Accountant General, Orissa, "Creation of Additional Posts for Creation of 8 More Sub-Groups and Increase of Training and Reserve Capabilities of the Special Operations Group (SOG)," June 21, 2006, http://odishapolice.gov.in/sites/default/files/PDF/No.25919-Dt.21.06.2006.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>326</sup> Scheme for Surrender and Rehabilitation of Left Wing Extremists, *Government of Odisha Home Department*, June 20, 2006, http://odishapolice.gov.in/sites/default/files/PDF/SRO-359-2006.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> Debabrata Mohanty, "Orissa Plans New Policy for Maoist Surrender," *The Indian Express*, February 24, 2012, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/orissa-plans-new-policy-for-maoist-surrender/916053/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> Rajat Kumar Kujur, "Naxal Ban in Orissa: Testing Times Ahead," *Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies*, June 18, 2006, http://www.ipcs.org/article/india/naxal-ban-in-orissa-testing-times-ahead-2041.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> Shri Md. Fayakuddin to the DG and IG of Police, Orissa, Cuttack, "Recruitment of Tribal Youth as Special Police Officers," November 14, 2008, http://odishapolice.gov.in/sites/default/files/PDF/No.51376-Dt.14.11.2008.pdf

were authorized in 2009.<sup>330</sup> Home Department officials reported that the program is intended to function similarly to the <u>Chhattisgarh SPO program</u>.<sup>331</sup>

Training for SPO consists of a 90 day basic course. After three years of service, they are eligible to become constables in the Auxiliary Police Force.<sup>332</sup>

## **Amendment to Surrender Policy**

- Date: 2012

- Key Actor(s): Odisha State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy

- Likely Effect on Conflict:

In 2012, Odisha increased the rewards for surrendering. The top three Naxal officers in the state are each eligible for 2,000,000 rupees upon surrender. Other top Naxals are eligible for rewards between 250,000 and 2,000,000 rupees. Surrendered Naxals may also receive homestead land and financial assistance for land as well as a stipend of 2,000 rupees per month for three years.<sup>333</sup>

### 12.4 MAOIST EVENTS

# **Splinter Group Forms**

- Date: 2012

- Key Actor(s): Odisha State Organizing Committee, CPI-Maoist, Odisha Maobadi Party

- Type of Event:
- Likely Effect on the Conflict:

Orissa's local branch of CPI-Maoist experienced a splintering in 2012. One of the party leaders, Sabyasachi Panda, allegedly criticized CPI-Maoist's central leadership. He was expelled and went on to form a competing party, Orissa Maobadi Party (OMP). OMP cadres discouraged residents from cooperating with Telugu and Chhattisgarh Maoists. This party was later renamed CPI-Marxist Leninist Maoist. <sup>334</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>330</sup> Shri Aditya Prasad Padhi to the Principal Accountant General, Orissa, "Creation of Posts for Appointment of Tribal Youth as Special Police Officer," November 18, 2009, http://odishapolice.gov.in/sites/default/files/PDF/No.51648-Dt.18.11.2009.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> Brad Adams, Executive Director of the Asia Division, Human Rights Watch to Naveen Patnaik, Chief Minister of the Government of Orissa, "Letter to Chief Minister of Orissa on Plans of Recruiting Tribal Youth as Special Police Officers," *Human Rights Watch*, January 27, 2009, https://www.hrw.org/news/2009/01/27/letter-chief-minister-orissa-plans-recruiting-tribal-youth-special-police-officers

<sup>332 &</sup>quot;Odisha Auxiliary Police Force," *Government of Odisha, Odisha Police*, Accessed July 11, 2017, http://odishapolice.gov.in/?q=node/197

Debabrata Mohanty, "Orissa Plans New Policy for Maoist Surrender," *The Indian Express*, February 24, 2012, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/orissa-plans-new-policy-for-maoist-surrender/916053/

National Institute of Advanced Studies. *Maoist Conflict in Odisha*. NIAS Backgrounder. 2016. Accessed July, 11 2017, p. 7. http://eprints.nias.res.in/1024/1/B10-2016-Anshuman-Behera.pdf

## 12.5 COMMUNICATION EVENTS

February 20, 2008	Policy Statement	After the February 14 attacks in Nayagarh, Chief Minister Naveen Patnaik announced plans to improve policing capacity. These plans included fortifying police stations and armories, hiring additional police, increasing postings in the Special Operation Group, and strengthening the Special Intelligence Wing. 335
April 29, 2009	Agreement	The Center Reserve Police Force bought land in Chhattisgarh and Orissa intended for new operational headquarters for the Combat Battalion for Resolution Action (COBRA) force. <sup>336</sup>
June 8, 2009	Policy Statement	Orissa State Government created a State Industrial Security Force modeled on the Center Industrial Security Force. This policy came about after Naxal attacks on mines and pipelines in the state. <sup>337</sup>
June 10-11, 2009	Disagreement	Orissa requested the Center send four additional battalions of the Center Reserve Police Force (CRPF) in response to attacks. <sup>338</sup> Orissa's Chief Minister stated that the Center has not been cooperative with his government with regard to fighting Naxalism. The Chief Minister claimed that the Center had withdrawn over half of the CRPF forces in Orissa. <sup>339</sup>
July 22, 2009	Disagreement	In a speech to the state assembly, Orissa's Chief Minister Naveen Patnaik criticized the Center for providing inadequate assistance to the State. His specific complaints were the withdrawal of CRPF forces and the Center's refusal to send additional forces or a dedicated helicopter. <sup>340</sup>
September 16, 2009	Disagreement	Orissa Chief Minister Naveen Patnaik blamed inadequate Center support for his government's inaction in responding to Naxalism. <sup>341</sup>

335 News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, February 20, 2008, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>336</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, April 29, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 337 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, June 8, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 10, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>339</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, June 11, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 340 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, July 22, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>341</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, September 16, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

January 5, 2010	Agreement	The Border Security Force (BSF) put together plans to establish a battalion headquarters in Orissa following multiple requests from the State government. The State will provide about half of the land necessary for the headquarters. <sup>342</sup>
August 6, 2010	Policy Statement	Orissa State Government has decided to form a Unified Command (UC) to organize the response to Naxalism. The UC is an 8-member committee comprised of representatives from the police, CRPF, intelligence services, and civil service. <sup>343</sup>
December 21, 2011	Disagreement	Orissa's Chief Minister rebuked the Center for reducing funding for police modernization. <sup>344</sup>
May 15, 2012	Disagreement	Orissa's Director General of Police (DGP) responded to the Center's claims that the State had failed to contain CPI-Maoist. The DGP pointed to the reduction in violence in several districts as proof of the State's efforts. <sup>345</sup>
June 13, 2013	Disagreement	The Center's Minister for Rural Development sent a request to Orissa's Chief Minister asking that the State ensure that local elections are held and the needs of village leaders are addressed. <sup>346</sup>

News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, January 5, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 343 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, August 6, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 344 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, December 21, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 345 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, May 15, 2012, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair 346 News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, June 13, 2013, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

#### 13.1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

West Bengal was home to the original Naxalite uprisings of 1967, a peasant uprising that lasted for several years and lent its name to the CPI (Maoist) movement that surged nearly four decades years later. By the late 1970s, the Left Front Government, a coalition, dominated by the CPI-Marxist against which peasants had revolted, was back in control and the Naxalite movement had spread to neighboring states. CPI-Marxist continued to rule as the dominant party within the Left Front government for over 30 years. By the time CPI-Maoist was formed in 2004, if the original Naxalite memory still rang in West Bengal, it was among poor adivasis who carried their history of marginalization and fierce commitment to land rights, and less in explicit policy alignment with original movement, as the political and economy landscape had evolved over the years.

### 13.2 STATE HISTORY

West Bengal's politics had been dominated by the Left Front until 2008. The Left Front lost in a landslide to the Trinamul Congress Party in alliance with India's ruling Congress party. Together, they won 73% of the seats in the state assembly. 347 Just five years earlier, the Left Front held 80% of seats. Mamata Banerjee, the leader of the Trinamul Party, became the new Chief Minister of State. Banerjee was widely seen as more sympathetic to the Maoist and Maoist-adjacent cause, inasmuch as they overlapped with the plight of the rural the poor.

The impetus for the change in political power came from the events in Nandigram. Nandigram refers to a cluster of rural villages in the East Medinipur district, about 150 kilometers south-west of Kolkata in West Bengal. The residents, mostly farmers, are predominantly Muslim and low/scheduled caste Hindus. In January 2007, the chief minister of West Bengal took steps to forcibly acquire a large swath of land in Nandigram to establish a special economic zone (SEZ) in which a large Indonesian chemical hub was to be established. The Left Front government argued that the move would boost the economic wealth of the state and create non-farming jobs. The villagers, fiercely protective of their land, were vehemently opposed to the decision. To the prevent annexation, the villagers formed the Bhumi Uchhed Pratirodh Committee (BUPC) (which loosely translates to "Resist Land Eviction Committee"), and took control of Nandigram by fortifying their villages with barricades made of stones and trees and cutting off roads. They also expelled the local administration, police, and local CPI (Marxist) loyalists who supported the land acquisition.

The BUPC kept up armed resistance with several skirmishes with the police until 14 March 2007, when hundreds of police forces accompanied by CPI (M) party-members arrived, supposedly to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> Subir Bhaumik, "Defeat Rocks India's Elected Communists," *Al Jazeera*, May 13, 2011, http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2011/05/2011513143311330487.html

conduct repair work, and the face-off quickly escalated.<sup>348</sup> Police fired into the crowd killing 14 and injuring scores more. Several instances of rape and sexual assault were also reported.<sup>349</sup>

Central and State administration repeatedly asserted that the uprising was planned and sponsored by Maoists, 350351 though there were conflicting reports about the extent of direct material or strategic support. The armed resistance planned by BUPC at Nandigram was certainly in harmony with Maoist aims. A high-level CPI-Maoist secretary even pledged support for the Nandigram movement in the press, but almost derisively rejected the implication of coordination, saying that while Nandigram used basic tools like pipe guns, Maoists were advanced enough to have automatic weapons. 352

The police brutality with which the long-suffering advisasis were met in their armed resistance was well documented, despite efforts by CPI(Marxist) cadres to prevent journalists from observing the violence. The shocking reports of violence spread through the region, garnering national and international condemnation/accusations of human rights abuses, and fostering solidarity among students, activists, and other advisasis in the state. These reports heightened tensions and primed advisasis and security forces elsewhere – security forces were more likely to fear and expect a similar armed occupation, while poor advisasis were likely to be even more distrustful of security forces.<sup>354</sup>

The events in Nandigram helped to usher out the Left Front coalition, which had governed West Bengal for decades.<sup>355</sup> The longstanding loyalty many advisasis felt towards the various parties in the Left Front was irreparably damaged by the government's decision to forcibly acquire land. This was ironic, because left Front originally came to power on the promise of radical land reforms that favored the rural poor. The police brutality against rural poor also shocked middle class CPI(M) supporters, many of whom protested in solidarity in Kolkata.

West Bengal was relatively free of violent Maoist activity until tensions flared in 2008 after a failed assassination attempt against the West Bengal Chief Minister. Local police forces raided

<sup>349</sup> Nandigram: What Really Happened?: Based on the Report of the People's Tribunal on Nandigram, 26-28 May, 2007. Delhi: Daanish, 2007. Print.

352 "Nandigram Violence: Top Naxal Reveals Dark Truths," *Resistance (blog)*, March 17, 2007, http://resistanceindia.blogspot.com/2007/03/nandigram-violence-top-naxal-reveals.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> Bhattasali Amitabha, "Questions over Bengal Shootings," BBC News, March 26, 2007, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/6497213.stm

<sup>350 &</sup>quot;Nandigram: Check Maoist Violence," Press Statement, Communist Party of India (Marxist), November 7, 2007, http://cpim.org/content/nandigram-check-maoist-violence

Manisha Choudhury, "Naxalites Incited Nandigram and Singur Flare-Up, Buddha Tells PM," *The Economic Times*, December 22, 2007, http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2007-12-22/news/27672198
 nandigram-and-singur-bupc-bhumi-uchhed-pratirodh-committee

<sup>353 &</sup>quot;W. Bengal Government Failed to Stop Nandigram Agitation," *The Economic Times*, February 9, 2008, http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2008-02-09/news/28402399\_1\_bhoomi-uchhed-pratirodh-committee-nhrc-bupc

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>354</sup> Statements given by PCAPA+ and Lalgarh people about police brutality *often* referenced events at Nandigram (it was as bad as Nandigram, it was worse than Nandigram), suggesting that it was a key event in their minds.

Randeep Ramesh, "Six Killed as Farmers and Communists Clash in West Bengal," *The Guardian*, November 12, 2007, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/nov/12/india.randeepramesh

the area of the assassination attempt, treating civilians with brutality in their efforts to find the responsible parties. In reaction to police brutality, some locals formed the People's Committee Against Police Atrocities (PCAPA) with support from local Maoists. PCAPA mobilized thousands of villagers in neighboring villages to stage disruptive protests for months. After they declared the area a liberated zone in the summer of 2009, military operations were launched to reclaim Lalgarh. Operations lasted for over a year, with both sides rejecting the other's preconditions for peace talks. The historic victory of Mamata Banerjee's Trinamul Congress Party, seen as more sympathetic to Maoist and adivasi grievances, helped facilitate peace talks. But the assassination of Maoist leader Kishenji during a massive operation ended the peace talks and dealt an enormous blow to CPI-Maoist. Maoist violence has plummeted in the state since his death.

#### 13.3 STATE EVENTS

## **Poor Implementation of NREGA**

- Date: 2005

- Key Actor(s): Central Government

- Type of Event: Central Government development program

 Likely Effect on the Conflict: Program failures increased frustration with and distrust of State government among rural poor, who populate those areas in which Maoists find strongest support

NREGA (National Rural Employment Guarantee Act) is an ambitious central government initiative that aims to improve the livelihood of the rural poor by guaranteeing 100 days of wage-employment to every household whose adult members volunteer to perform unskilled manual labor. If work was not provided within 15 days, an applicant was entitled to be paid unemployment benefits. Implementation in West Bengal was poor. In 2007-08, only 2,373 households received the guaranteed 100 days of employment, although there were a total of 9,613,577 register job-card households in West Bengal. Widespread irregularities, delays in wage payment, and corruption was reported in implementation, and the program is plagued by many of the same issues today. The irregularities in the program fostered frustration, especially among the rural poor, who felt betrayed by the flawed execution of an initiative that was directly meant improve their economic security. The result was a deepened distrust of State and local government initiatives among the rural poor, who populate those areas in which Maoists find strongest support.

#### Lalgarh Police Crackdown

Date: November 2008

- Key Actor(s): Villagers in Lalgarh, Maoists (allegedly)

Type of Event: Severe police action

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Intensification of anti-police sentiment

Lalgarh, a poor and barren tribal area, is a picture of government neglect. The land can only be farmed for three months of the year, and welfare schemes run by the government are riddled with corruption.<sup>356 357</sup>

On November 2, 2008, a convoy traveling from West Midnapore to Kolkata carrying West Bengal Chief Minister Buddhabeb Bhattacharya and three central ministers narrowly missed a landmine blast near Lalgarh in West Midnapur. The convoy had been returning from laying the foundation stone of a steel plant in Salboni. Maoists claimed responsibility for the attack. In response, the local police force, which already had a history of unnecessarily force in dealing with tribals, conducted several raids in order to find the parties responsible. There were many reports of villagers being rounded up and beaten, destruction of already meager food stocks of villagers, damage done to houses, and sexual assaults against women. The second stocks of villagers are served.

# **Operation Lalgahr**

- Date: 2 November 2008 – June 2009

- Key Actor(s): Security Forces, Central Forces, Maoists, WB Gov, Central Gov

- Type of Event: COIN operation

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Escalation of conflict

Over the next several months, Maoists and PCAPA members skirmished with security forces, the Maoists claiming to be seeking to create a liberated zone free of state administrators and police. Between November 2008 and June 2009, 26 CPI (M) leaders and workers in the Lalgarh area were killed. Maoists declared Lalgarh to be a 'liberated zone' on 16 June 2009. The West Bengal government had been reluctant to act after months of agitation for two reasons. First, they feared a repeat of the violence at Nandigram, with similar public outcry. Second, they feared that 'cracking down' on Maoist activity would be politically unpopular ahead of an election in an area in which Maoist sympathies were strong. However, on June 16, Maoists declared Lalgarh to

<sup>357</sup> Koustav De, "Lalgarh, an Icon of Adivasi Defiance," *Monthly Review*, December 17, 2008 https://mronline.org/2008/12/17/lalgarh-an-icon-of-adivasi-defiance/

<sup>356 &</sup>quot;India's Naxalites – A Ragtag Rebellion," *The Economist* June 25, 2009. http://www.economist.com/node/13900099

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> Aaradhana Jhunjhunwala, "India's Maoist Dilemma: the Case of Lalgarh," *Open India*, July 8, 2009, https://www.opendemocracy.net/article/email/india-s-maoist-dilemma-the-case-of-lalgarh

<sup>359 &</sup>quot;Buddha, Paswan Escape Landmine Blast in West Bengal," *Thaindian News*, November 2, 2008, http://www.thaindian.com/newsportal/world-news/buddha-paswan-escape-landmine-blast-in-west-bengal-lead 100114259.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> "People of Lalgarh Want Buddhadeb Dead," *The New Indian Express*, June 16, 2009, Updated May 15, 2012, http://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/article108164.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>361</sup> "People of Lalgarh Want Buddhadeb Dead," *The New Indian Express*, June 16, 2009, Updated May 15, 2012, http://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/article108164.ece

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>362</sup> "Red with Rage, not without Reason," *The New Indian Express*, June 28, 2009, Updated May 15, 2012, http://www.newindianexpress.com/magazine/2009/jun/28/red-with-rage-not-without-reason-62844.html

Monideepa Banerjie, "Anarchy in West Bengal as Maoists Capture Lalgarh," *NDTV*, June 16, 2009, http://www.ndtv.com/india-news/anarchy-in-west-bengal-as-maoists-capture-lalgarh-396275

be a 'liberated zone,' and soon after, the bodies of three CPI (M) supporters and a local committee secretary were discovered in the forest. With violence escalating, the state asked for central aid in bringing order back to Lalgarh.

On June 18, 2009 Operation Lalgarh began – West Bengal police forces, supplemented by central forces, were sent to Lalgarh "to restore peace and rule of law and to protect lives on innocent people." Throughout the summer, there were skirmishes in and around Lalgarh, with casualties on all sides. On August 6, the State Government admitted that Operation Lalgarh had not been successful thus far. Maoists had reportedly killed ten people in the area, despite the huge police and central paramilitary force presence. Over the next several months, Maoist leaders and government representatives struggled to agree on preconditions for peace negotiations, though both parties expressed interest in talks. The government insisted that the Maoists surrender arms and renounce violence as a precondition, while Maoist politburo leader, Rao, rejected the laying down of arms, and set his own preconditions: the immediate withdrawal of forces from Lalgarh and Jangalmahal, and the release of what he alleged were falsely arrested villagers.

Additional central security forces arrived on November 5, in addition to 17 companies of central forces and units and CoBRA (Commando Batallions for Resolute Action) forces that were already there. The following month, on December 3, six companies were withdrawn from the area and relocated to Jharkhand, though the remaining forces were still fighting. The fighting continued throughout the spring and early summer. On July 28, 2010, the West Bengal State Government announced an amnesty scheme for Maoists who were willing to surrender, with or without arms. Though state government spokespersons announced that some had laid down arms to accept the deal (which Maoist spokespersons denied) there was no overwhelming laying down of arms and fighting continued.

### **Surrender and Rehabilitation Policy**

- Date: July 28, 2010

- Key Actor(s): West Bengal State Government

- Type of Event: Surrender Policy

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: De-escalation

West Bengal's surrender policy was announced in July of 2010. The policy provides each surrendered Naxal with job training and a monthly stipend of 2,000 rupees for three years. After three years of good behavior, he/she will receive a reward of 150,000 rupees. There are additional incentives available for surrendering with weapons or satellite phones.<sup>365</sup>

# **Peace Talks**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> Subrata Nagchoudhury, "Operation Lalgarh Begins, 'Human Walls' Stormed," *The Indian Express*, June 19, 2009, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/operation-lalgarh-begins--human-walls--stormed/478694/3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> "Bengal Notifies Surrender-cum-Rehabilitation Package for Maoists," *Daily News & Analysis*, July 28, 2010, http://www.dnaindia.com/india/report-bengal-notifies-surrender-cum-rehabilitation-package-for-maoists-1416010

- Date: 2011

- Key Actor(s): West Bengal State Government, CPI-Maoist

- Type of Event: Peace Talks

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Temporary De-escalation

Chief Minister Mamata Banerjee campaigned on a promise to find a diplomatic solution to the Naxal conflict. She announced plans to release 52 political prisoners, including two high-level leaders, but held off after the Center expressed concerns. CPI-Maoist eventually agreed to talks without the release of prisoners. Two rounds of talks were held in September 2011. In the second, CPI-Maoist offered a one-month ceasefire if the State halted operations in Jungle Mahal. The group then withdrew from peace talks in November, alleging that the State had failed to follow through on its commitments. CM Banerjee blamed the Naxals for continuing violence during the peace talks. In mid-October, she gave CPI-Maoist seven days to lay down arms or major operations would resume. When this directive was ignored, talks did not resume.

#### 13.4 MAOIST EVENTS

## Merger of PWG and MCC (West Bengal)

- Date: 21 September 2004

- Key Actor(s): PWG, MCC, CPI (Maoist)

- Type of Event: Political merger

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Escalated by consolidating and organizing forces, resurgence of violence in many states

As it did in many states, this merger in 2004 marked the rapid resurgence of Maoist activity in West Bengal, which had been relatively free of violence carried out in the name of Maoists. However, unlike other states affected by Maoist violence, much of the Maoist activity in West Bengal is executed through local apparatuses that formed in reaction to state-specific and village-events and grievances. Though they do operate with support from CPI (Maoist), Maoist activity is more decentralized in West Bengal than it in is other states.

#### **Formation of PCAPA**

\_

<sup>366 &</sup>quot;Maoists Withdraw from Peace Talks," LiveMint, November 14, 2011,

http://www.livemint.com/Politics/7yj0bnWRux8HwgWZaZg0rK/Maoists-withdraw-from-peace-talks.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>367</sup> West Bengal Timeline 2011, *South Asia Terrorism Portal*, Accessed July 22, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/timelines/2011/westbengal.html

<sup>368 &</sup>quot;Maoists Withdraw from Peace Talks," *LiveMint*, November 14, 2011,

http://www.livemint.com/Politics/7yj0bnWRux8HwgWZaZg0rK/Maoists-withdraw-from-peace-talks.html <sup>369</sup> "Mamata Blames Maoists for Derailing Peace Initiative," *Jagran Post*, September 26, 2011,

http://post.jagran.com/mamata-blames-maoists-for-derailing-peace-initiative-1317013223

West Bengal Timeline 2011, South Asia Terrorism Portal, Accessed July 22, 2017, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/maoist/timelines/2011/westbengal.html

- Date: 2008

- Key Actor(s): Lalgarh Adivasis, West Bengal Police

- Type of event: Formation of new opposition organization

- Likely Effect on the Conflict: Introduction of new actors

Outraged by police actions in Lalgarh, local adivasis formed the People's Committee Against Police Atrocities to seek redress for past abuses and to prevent their future occurrences. Their list of demands included an immediate halt on raids and an agreement not to carry out raids without the presence of a tribal organization, Majhi Maroas, and compensation for past victims of police atrocities. The group also pressed for "traditional" punishments, including that the Superintendent of Police of West Midnapore and other guilty parties publicly apologize and humiliate themselves by crawling on hands and knees to the hamlet of Hariharpur.<sup>371372</sup>

The PCAPA and its demonstrations had widespread support not only among villagers in Lalgarh and surrounding towns, but also among students from elite institutions in Kolkata, and other rights activists who traveled in large numbers to show solidarity with the Lalgarh uprising<sup>373</sup> Demonstrations caused massive disruptions as committees in village after village blocked traffic. By the end of November, there were protests in over 400 villages.

#### 13.5 COMMUNICATION EVENTS

COMMUNICATION OF THE PROPERTY	ION EVENIS	
June 17, 2009	Disagreement	The Center's Ministry of Home Affairs (MHA) criticized West Bengal for failing to ban CPI-Maoist and withdrawing police forces from Naxal areas. According to the MHA, Center forces would not be able to operate effectively under these conditions. <sup>374</sup>
January 4, 2010	Disagreement	Center Home Minister P. Chidambaram rebuked West Bengal's government for not containing Naxals despite having adequate Center and local forces. <sup>375</sup>
February 5, 2010	Policy Statement	West Bengal announced plans to establish a counter-insurgency force. The initial force of 400 commandos will be trained by Border Security and Central Reserve Police Force experts. <sup>376</sup>
August 26, 2011	Policy	West Bengal promised to provide compensation totaling

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> "India's Naxalites – A Ragtag Rebellion," *The Economist* June 25, 2009. http://www.economist.com/node/13900099

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> "Uprising in Lalgarh," A World to Win News Service, June 29, 2009 https://www.indybay.org/newsitems/2009/07/12/18607370.php

<sup>373 &</sup>quot;Uprising in Lalgarh," A World to Win News Service, June 29, 2009 https://www.indybay.org/newsitems/2009/07/12/18607370.php

News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, June 17, 2009, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>375</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, January 4, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

Statement	INR 200,000 (~\$4500) to the families of Naxal victims.
-----------	---

This is in addition to INR 300,000 (~\$6600) available

from the Center.377

November 22, Policy West Bengal's Chief Minister warned activist

2011 Statement organizations against supporting CPI-Maoist, saying that

the Government is empowered to take action against them. The warning came in response to a press conference held by the Association for Protection of

Democratic Rights and 21 other organizations.<sup>378</sup>

October 13, 2012 Agreement The Center's Home Ministry encouraged West Bengal

to resist the Calcutta High Court's ruling that granted

political prisoner status to captured CPI-Maoist

members.<sup>379</sup>

\_

<sup>377</sup> News Brief, South Asia Intelligence Review, August 26, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>378</sup> News Brief, *South Asia Intelligence Review*, November 22, 2011, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/sair

#### 14 COMPARISON AND ANALYSIS

Under the Indian constitution, States are responsible for containing India's Maoist insurgency. The affected States have taken up this responsibility differently at different points in time. Based on the in-depth state histories presented above, the following table summarizes these different strategies.

**Table 1: Overview of state-wise policy initiatives** 

State	Surrender/ Demobilization Program	State-Level Elite Forces	Offer of Peace Talks	State-Level Peace Talks	State-Level Economic Initiatives
Andhra Pradesh	<u>1997</u>	1989		2004	<u>1969<sup>380</sup></u>
Bihar	<u>2001</u> , <u>2009</u>	<u>1988-89</u> , <u>2009</u>	None	None	<u>2006</u> <sup>381</sup>
Chhattisgarh	<u>2004</u>	<u>2005</u> , <u>2011</u>	2009, 2016	None	2012 <sup>382</sup>
Jharkhand	<u>2001</u>	2000, 2005/2009	<u>2010</u>	None	2012383
Karnataka	<u>2014</u>	<u>2006</u>	<u>2013</u>	None	None
Maharashtra	<u>2005</u>	None	None	None	2003 <sup>384</sup>
Orissa (Odisha)	<u>2006, 2012</u>	<u>2008</u>	None	None <sup>385</sup>	None
West Bengal	<u>2010</u>	<u>2010</u>		<u>2011</u>	None

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>380</sup> Scheme to redistribute land, intended to benefit tribal peoples

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>381</sup> Aapki Sarkar Aapke Dwar – builds schools, roads, health centers, etc.

Food Security Act – eligible families receive rice, flour, and other goods at subsidized prices

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>383</sup> Saranda Action Plan – distributes land as well as household goods such as solar lamps and bicycles

<sup>384</sup> The Gaonbandi scheme financially rewards villages that ban the entry of Naxals

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> No Orissa State government has made a serious effort at negotiating with Naxals. National Institute of Advanced Studies. *Maoist Conflict in Odisha*. NIAS Backgrounder. 2016. Accessed July, 11 2017, p. 28. http://eprints.nias.res.in/1024/1/B10-2016-Anshuman-Behera.pdf

It can be insightful to link these policy changes to conflict data. Relying on annual state-level data on India's Maoist conflict from the South Asia Terrorism Portal,<sup>386</sup> we construct a panel dataset in which policies are "switched on" according to the overview table.

Table 2 shows the relationship of each policy switch with violence outcomes, controlling for state and year fixed effects. This strategy implicitly controls for time-invariant determinants of conflict at the state-level, as well as time-varying determinants of the conflict that affect all states at the same time. The only significant relationship is between the adoption of a surrender program and violence. The adoption of such a program is associated with increased violence. The relationship with the introduction of an elite force is similar in magnitude, but imprecisely estimated. Interestingly, only peace talks are associated with a decline in violence levels, although this effect does not gain statistical significance. These relationships are purely descriptive, and should not be given a causal interpretation. Still, it is striking that no policy intervention was followed by marked drops in violence across the 8 states we study.

**Table 2: Policies and violence outcomes** 

	Log(Events)	Log(Casualties)
Surrender	0.66	1.23*
	(0.36)	(0.62)
Elite Force	0.99	1.59
	(0.56)	(0.76)
Peace Talks	-0.55	-0.50
	(0.29)	(0.46)
Economic Programs	0.50	0.39
	(0.46)	(0.67)
Number of Observations	120	120

Notes: Observations at the state-year level. Violence data is based on the SATP daily incident reports, for the 8 Maoist-affected states described in this study, between 2000 and 2014. Outcomes are subject to a  $\log(x+1)$  transformation. The policy variables are dummies that switch on according to Table 1. Standard errors are reported in brackets and clustered at the state level. \* p<0.1, \*\* p<0.05, \*\*\* p<0.01.

84

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>386</sup> This data source is described in https://www.theigc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/Shapiro-et-al-2015-Working-paper.pdf